Effects of the menstrual cycle on physiological responses to high-altitude in eumenorrheic women

A master's thesis in Human Movement and Sport Sciences Training and Performance option

submitted by

Guia Tagliapietra

to

University of Lausanne, Switzerland Faculty of Social and Political Sciences Institute of Sport Sciences

Director: Prof. Grégoire Millet Expert: Dr. Antoine Raberin

Spring 2024

Table of contents

Acknowledgements	
Abstract	
1. Introduction	7
2. Methods	
2.1. Participants	
2.2. Experimental design and ascent protocol	
2.3. Experimental protocol	
2.4. Measurements	
2.4.1. Menstrual cycle phase assessment	19
2.4.2. Blood samples	
2.4.3. Hydration status	
2.4.4. Cortisol indices	
2.4.5. Acute transient hypoxic chemosensitivity	
2.4.6. Pulmonary function	
2.4.7. Ventilatory and pulmonary gas exchange parameters	
2.4.8. Cycling efficiency	
2.4.9. Oxygen uptake kinetics of the on- and off-phases of submaximal exercise	
2.4.10. Heart rate variability	
2.4.11. Heart rate recovery	
2.4.12. Vascular occlusion test	
2.4.13. Acute mountain sickness and sleep quality	
2.4.14. Cognitive function	
2.4.15. Polysomnography	
2.5. Statistical analyses	
3. Results	
3.1. Blood, urine and saliva analyses	
3.2. Resting measurements at low altitude	
3.3. Submaximal exercise tests at low altitude	
3.4. Acute transient hypoxic chemosensitivity	

	3.5. Ventilatory responses at high-altitude	39
	3.6 Physiological responses to exercise at high-altitude	45
	3.7. Cardiovascular responses at high-altitude	47
	3.8. Acute mountain sickness and sleep quality	48
	3.9. Cognitive function	51
4.	Discussion	52
	4.1. Menstrual cycle	52
	4.2. Respiratory function at rest and during exercise	53
	4.3. Hemodynamic responses	54
	4.4. Heart rate variability	55
	4.5. Heart rate recovery	56
	4.6. Microvascular function	56
5.	Practical applications	57
6.	Methodological considerations	58
7.	Conclusions	59
8.	References	60
9.	Appendices	81
	9.1 Advertisement for participant recruitment	. 82

Acknowledgements

The acknowledgements are addressed first to Prof. Grégoire Millet for giving me this wonderful opportunity to investigate women's responses to high-altitude in such a marvellous setting that is dear to my heart. I am deeply grateful that he entrusted me with the responsibility of independently conducting the tests at Rifugio Torino. He enabled me to become a autonomous master student with a never ending thirst for knowledge. Indeed, with Prof. Millet, there is no finish line. As soon as you start seeing the end of the run, he sets a new challenge for you. In fact, just two weeks later, I was involved in a research project with Prof. Annalisa Cogo and the Italian army at Punta Helbronner. I thank him for giving me the opportunity to present our first results at the international scientific congress in Rovereto in November 2023 and at the annual conference of the Swiss Society of Sport Sciences in Zurich in February 2024. It was an honour to collaborate with the hypoxia team, in particular during the Tor des Géants, a unique competition where great athletes, like Prof. Millet who finished second in 2012, are exposed to extreme conditions. These experiences were extremely enriching for me. Secondly, I would like to thank Dr. Guido Giardini for his precious help with the ethical application submitted at the Aosta Ethical Committee. I sincerely acknowledge Tom Citherlet, Dr. Antoine Raberin, Dr. Giorgio Manferdelli, Bastien Krumm, Benjamin J. Narang, Dr. Nicolas Bourdillon and Prof. Tadej Debevec for their support during data collection, analysis, constructive suggestions and sharing of their expertise. Thirdly, I acknowledge the participants who enthusiastically participated in this research project. I would like to thank Courmayeur Sport Center, the Poli family and CSC for providing a venue for the tests in Courmayeur. I also thank Sky Way Monte Bianco, Armando Chanoine and his staff for facilitating the transportation of equipment and providing necessary facilities for the tests.

Abstract

An increasing number of women travel to high-altitude for work, leisure, military deployments and sport. There is a growing awareness that sex hormones may have an impact on the cardiorespiratory system, which plays a central role in successful acclimatization to highaltitude. Eumenorrheic women are subject to natural hormonal fluctuations across the menstrual cycle. Yet, the impact of ovarian hormones on pathophysiological responses to high-altitude remains underexplored. The aim of the present study was to investigate the effects the menstrual cycle on respiratory and cardiovascular responses to high-altitude, both at rest and during exercise, and on acute mountain sickness (AMS) prevalence.

Sixteen eumenorrheic women first underwent physiological measurements at rest, i.e., spirometry, chemosensitivity, vascular occlusion and cognitive tests, as well as during submaximal intensity exercise on a cycle ergometer (gas exchange, heart rate recovery) at low altitude; followed by a crossover study design involving one-night stay and physiological assessments at rest and during exercise at the Torino Hut (3375 m) during both the early-follicular (EF) and the mid-luteal (ML) phases. The calendar method was used to monitor participants' menstrual cycles over a 6 month-period. Hormone concentrations were verified via blood sample analyses.

At rest, we demonstrated a higher forced vital capacity $(3.71 \pm 0.44 \text{ vs. } 3.65 \pm 0.42 \text{ L}, p = 0.033)$, peak expiratory flow $(7.33 \pm 1.34 \text{ vs. } 7.06 \pm 0.87 \text{ L} \cdot \text{s}^{-1}, p = 0.046)$, tidal volume (0.81 $\pm 0.22 \text{ vs. } 0.71 \pm 0.19 \text{ L}, p = 0.026)$, ventilation $(15.2 \pm 1.9 \text{ vs. } 13.2 \pm 2.5 \text{ L} \cdot \text{min}^{-1}, p = 0.039)$ and a lower post-vascular-occlusion tissue saturation index peak (TSI_{peak}, $67.4 \pm 3.6 \text{ vs. } 68.7 \pm 2.5\%$, p = 0.047) during EF compared to ML at high-altitude. However, these small differences observed at rest were abolished by exercise. Moreover, no significant difference was observed in AMS prevalence between EF and ML either 6 h (19% vs. 25%) or 15 h (37% vs. 19%) postarrival at 3375 m. Furthermore, the number of lapses in the perceptual vigilance task was significantly lower during EF compared to ML at high-altitude (0.313 \pm 0.602 \text{ vs. } 1.188 \pm 2.198).

In conclusion, despite slight differences in pulmonary function, ventilation and TSI_{peak} between EF and ML, other near-infrared spectroscopy derived measurements of resting muscle oxygen consumption and microvascular reactivity, oxygen uptake kinetics, cycling efficiency, heart rate variability and heart rate recovery remained consistent across the menstrual cycle during acute high-altitude exposure. Ovarian hormone differences between EF and ML had small or insignificant effects on acclimatization to high-altitude and, consequently, on AMS, sleep

quality, submaximal exercise and cognitive function in healthy females. Therefore, an individualized approach tailored to each woman's specific responses to hypoxic environments across the menstrual cycle may be more beneficial in optimizing high-altitude sojourns and exercise than relying on general guidelines.

1. Introduction

An increasing number of people are exposed to high altitude for work, leisure, air travel, mountain tourism, sport, athletic competitions, military deployments or altitude training camps. With over 500 million people, representing approximately 7% of the global population (Tremblay & Ainslie, 2021), inhabiting regions above 1500 m, there is a growing emphasis on the understanding of (patho) physiological responses to high-altitude.

Hypoxic environments are characterised by a diminished oxygen (O₂) availability due to reductions in barometric pressure (P_b) (hypobaric hypoxia) or in ambient O₂ concentration associated with a lower inspired O₂ fraction (F_iO₂) (normobaric hypoxia), which lead to a decline in the partial pressure of oxygen (PO₂) (Conkin & Wessel, 2008). A drop in the partial pressure of inspired oxygen (P_iO₂ < 150 mmHg), as experienced at high-altitude (e.g., at the summit of Mt. Everest (8848 m), P_b = 253 mmHg; P_iO₂ = 50 mmHg) or in hypobaric/hypoxic chambers, diminishes the driving force for pulmonary gas exchange (Cornwell et al., 2021), thereby altering the O₂ cascade at various stages, starting from ambient air down to alveoli, arteries and mitochondria. As a result, O₂ supply to the tissues may be affected.

Acute hypobaric hypoxia exposure evokes adaptive responses in humans (**Figure 1**), including increased minute ventilation (\dot{V}_E), heart rate (HR) and cardiac output (Burtscher et al., 2022). These mechanisms are triggered by carotid body chemoreceptors which mediate sympathetic activation. Up to 3500 m the increase in resting minute $\dot{V}E$ is primarily explained by the augmentation of tidal volume (V_T) (Cogo, 2011). Moreover, acute exposure to high-altitude elicits pulmonary vasoconstriction and during the first hours of exposure nitric-oxide-mediated systemic arterial vasodilatation to support tissue perfusion and O₂ delivery (Bärtsch & Gibbs, 2007). Particularly, pulmonary vasoconstriction plays a crucial role in the pathophysiology of high-altitude pulmonary edema (HAPE) by contributing to the elevation of microvascular hydrostatic pressures, resulting in alterations in the permeability of the alveolar capillary barrier and subsequent mechanical damage leading to capillary leakage (Swenson & Bärtsch, 2012).



Figure 1. Physiological responses to hypoxia (modified from Mallet et al., 2023). AMS, acute mountain sickness; CV, cardiovascular; CaO₂, arterial oxygen content.

Several studies have observed different physiological responses between hypobaric hypoxia (HH) and normobaric hypoxia (NH) exposure, primarily attributed to the distinct partial pressure levels that characterize each condition (Coppel et al., 2015; DiPasquale et al., 2015; Millet & Debevec, 2020; Roach et al., 1996). Particularly, \dot{V}_E , tidal volume (V_t), end tidal partial pressure of oxygen (P_{ET}O₂) and of carbon dioxide (P_{ET}CO₂) were lower in HH than NH, while resting HR was higher in HH. Furthermore, pre-acclimatization in NH seemed to be less effective than in HH (Fulco et al., 2013). It is well-established that acute, intermittent and chronic exposure to hypoxia induce an increased production of reactive oxygen species (Mrakic-Sposta et al., 2021; Pialoux et al., 2009). However, markers of oxidative stress have been reported to be higher in HH than NH (Faiss et al., 2013).

Unacclimatized persons who rapidly ascend to high-altitude (e.g., to 2500 m or above) are at risk of developing high-altitude illnesses (HAIs). The adverse effects of exposure to highaltitude include acute mountain sickness (AMS), cerebral and/or pulmonary edema (Hackett, 1999; Swenson & Bärtsch, 2012). AMS is characterized by headache symptoms coupled with gastrointestinal issues (e.g., poor appetite, nausea and/or vomiting), fatigue/weakness, and/or dizziness/light-headedness (Roach et al., 2018). It has been observed that AMS symptoms are exacerbated at real high-altitude compared to NH (Millet et al., 2012). Moreover, the prevalence of AMS increases with altitude (i.e., 10-25% at 2500 m and 50-85% at ~ 5000 m) (Bärtsch & Swenson, 2013). However, the impact of HH may vary between individuals, based on medical history, risk factors, gender and medications (Richalet et al., 2012).

Since 2019, the number of studies on the topics of menstrual cycle and exercise have considerably increased. Despite growing interest on the subject, females remain significantly underrepresented within medicine, sport and exercise research (Costello et al., 2014; Cowley et al., 2021; Nuzzo & Deaner, 2024). However, the participation rates of women in mountain activities are noteworthy, i.e., 33% of American Alpine Club outdoor climbers, 40% of Everest trekkers and over 40% of Swiss Alpine Club members (Horakova et al., 2023). Moreover, the proportion of female athletes to be taking part in the forthcoming Olympic Winter Games in 2026 is estimated to be 47% (Pellegrini et al., 2023). Amongst the extensive body of literature regarding the specific responses to hypoxia (Bärtsch & Saltin, 2008; Mallet et al., 2021), most studies were conducted on men. Results of these interventions are not equally applicable to women given the anatomical, physiological and endocrinological differences between sexes. Thus, exploring female-related physiological responses at high-altitude becomes a compelling question, given the rising participation of women in both recreational and competitive mountain sports, including the Winter Olympics which are often held at altitude (e.g., Cortina, Italy, 2026).

Particularly, females not taking hormonal contraceptives are subject to cyclic fluctuations of reproductive hormones, i.e., estrogen and progesterone during different phases of the menstrual cycle (Davis-Wilson & Hackney, 2017). These rhythmic and recurring endogenous hormonal changes regulate various physiological processes, including the maturation of ovarian follicles, ovulation, and the preparation of endometrium for potential pregnancy (Reed & Carr, 2000). In absence of fertilization, ovarian hormone levels decrease, causing the shedding of the endometrial wall and a new ovarian cycle begins with the onset of menstrual bleeding. Subsequently, estrogen levels rise during the follicular phase, reaching their peak just prior to the luteinizing hormone (LH) surge that triggers ovulation followed by the luteal phase, when both estrogen and progesterone, first increase and then decrease in the absence of fertilization (**Figure 2**) (Janse De Jonge et al., 2019). The menstrual cycle typically consists of a complex interplay between the hypothalamus, the anterior-pituitary gland, the ovaries and the uterus.



Figure 2. Graphical representation of ovarian hormone fluctuations during the eumenorrheic menstrual cycle and the corresponding phases. Dashed lines depict two key reproductive hormones in women, i.e., estrogen and progesterone. The early-follicular (EF) phase, denoted in orange, is characterized by low hormonal concentrations whereas the mid-luteal (ML) phase, in green, is marked by elevated levels of both estrogen and progesterone. Modified from DAM and colleagues (2022).

Furthermore, ovarian hormones may influence respiratory, metabolic, cardiovascular and neurologic systems (Sathish et al., 2015), and potentially acclimatization to high-altitude and exercise. Particularly, studies on animal models indicate that progesterone has an impact on pulmonary function, potentially enhancing bronchial smooth muscle relaxation (Eliyahu et al., 2023; Foster et al., 1983). Despite these observations, the impact of hormonal fluctuations on airflow and pulmonary volumes evaluated by spirometry in eumenorrheic women remains a subject of debate. Indeed, conflicting results are found in the literature, with some studies indicating higher values during the luteal phase (da Silva et al., 2006; Rajesh et al., 2000), whereas others have reported no significant changes (Chen & Tang, 1989; Das, 1998). During the luteal phase, when both estrogen and progesterone concentrations are elevated, body-core temperature and resting minute \dot{V}_E tend to be higher compared to the follicular phase in normoxic conditions (Das, 1998; Schoene et al., 1981; Slatkovska et al. 2006).

Specifically, progesterone is known to have a stimulatory effect on respiratory function, i.e., increasing the rate and depth of breathing (Bairam et al., 2015). Even if the exact mechanism in not fully understood yet, this ovarian hormone may act on central and/or peripheral chemoreceptor or on the respiratory centers in the brainstem, modifying CO_2

sensitivity or the firing rate of medullary inspiratory neurons (Loeppky et al., 2001). Furthermore, it has been shown that respiratory response to progesterone is mediated by an estrogen-dependent progesterone receptor in the hypothalamus (Bayliss & Millhorn, 1992). Evidence suggests that estrogen may enhance the effects of progesterone on \dot{V}_E (Behan & Wenninger, 2008) and mitigate pulmonary artery vasoconstriction under normoxic and hypoxic conditions (Lahm et al., 2007).

While some studies have reported a higher hypoxic ventilatory response (HVR) during the luteal phase compared the follicular phase (Schoene et al., 1981; White et al., 1983), other investigations failed to identify significant differences (Beidleman et al., 1999; Regensteiner et al., 1990). The effects of the menstrual cycle phase on lung function at high altitude have not been extensively studied. To date, only one study, conducted in a HH chamber, examined this aspect, and found no influence of the cycle phase on forced vital capacity (FVC) and forced expiratory volume in one second (FEV₁) (Beidleman et al., 1999). Moreover, it remains unclear whether the menstrual cycle affects resting \dot{V}_E at high-altitude (Raberin et al., 2023). Similarly, research findings diverge on the impact of ovarian hormones on \dot{V}_E during maximal or submaximal exercise both in normoxic and hypoxic conditions (Beidleman et al., 1999; Richalet et al., 2020; Schoene et al., 1981; Takase et al., 2002; Williams & Krahenbuhl, 1997). Two studies observed a higher oxygen saturation (SpO₂) in the mid-luteal phase during exercise in hypoxic conditions (Beidleman et al., 1999; Richalet et al., 2020). However, oxygen uptake (VO₂) during maximal or submaximal exercise remained unchanged across the menstrual cycle in both normoxic and hypoxic conditions (Beidleman et al., 1999; De Souza et al., 1990). Similarly, $\dot{V}O_2$ kinetics are unaffected by the menstrual cycle phase at sea level (Gurd et al., 2007). Another parameter that seems to be impacted by the menstrual cycle in normoxia is running economy (i.e. energy expenditure per unit of distance) which is lower in the luteal than in the follicular phase (Goldsmith & Glaister, 2020). On the contrary, contrasting results are found concerning cycling efficiency, which remains unchanged across the menstrual cycle (Dombovy et al., 1987) or decreases during the luteal phase (Hessemer & Brück, 1985).

Concerning the cardiac outcomes, while BP seems to be higher at the onset of menstruation, HR tends to increase during the luteal phase (Barba-Moreno et al., 2022; Choi et al., 2013). Furthermore, available data indicate small variations in heart rate variability (HRV) between the hormonal phases, with a slight decrease associated with elevated progesterone levels of the luteal phase (Schmalenberger et al., 2020). It appears that hormonal modulation of cardiac vagal activity occurs independently of changes in breathing rates throughout the menstrual cycle (Tenan et al., 2014). However, other examinations of parasympathetic tone

markers of HRV and of heart rate recovery (HRR) indices revealed no discernible differences between the cycle phases (Yazar & Yazici, 2016). Whether these menstrual-cycle induced modulations are preserved at high-altitude is even less evident. An investigation led in acute HH conditions observed consistent catecholamine levels across the menstrual cycle, but higher BP and HR during the luteal phase (Mazzeo et al., 1998), while no differences between cycle phases was found in the hypoxic cardiac response at exercise (Richalet et al., 2020).

In female adult rats, estradiol was shown to provide a protective effect against oxidative stress and cardiorespiratory disorders, including elevated blood pressure, heart rate, sleep apneas, induced by chronic intermittent hypoxia (CIH) (Laouafa et al., 2017). Specifically, estrogen demonstrates antioxidant properties (Karowicz-Bilinska et al., 2008), while progesterone mitigates oxidative stress induced by CIH in ovariectomized female rats (Joseph et al., 2020).

In normoxia, the menstrual cycle appears to have no effect on microvascular function (Williams et al., 2020). Nevertheless, $\dot{V}O_2$ kinetics, HRV, cycling efficiency, microvascular function and HRR, have not been explored yet at real high-altitude during different phases of the menstrual cycle.

It has been suggested that there may be a potential reduction in AMS during the luteal phase (Burtscher et al., 2023); however, the current level of evidence was reported by these later authors as low and speculative, necessitating further investigation. A recent study, observed no significant difference in AMS occurrence between women in the follicular and in the luteal groups (Gardner et al., 2024). Currently, no studies have investigated AMS prevalence and severity during both the early-follicular (EF) and mid-luteal (ML) phases using a within-subject design.

Finally, multiple studies conducted on healthy women have demonstrated a hormonal influence on visuospatial, fine motor and articulatory skills, as well as in attention, concentration, verbal memory, visual memory, working memory, and reaction time, as evaluated using neuropsychological tests under normoxic conditions (Souza et al., 2012). However, conflicting findings exist, with some investigations suggesting consistent memory performance, visuospatial abilities and attention during the menstrual cycle (Hatta & Nagaya, 2009; Mordecai et al., 2008). Moreover, the impact of hormonal fluctuations on cognitive function at high-altitude remains an unexplored area of research, despite the well-established association between high-altitude environments and alterations in cognitive functions (Bahrke & Shukitt-Hale, 1993).

Not only is there a lack of comprehensive data on female-specific physiological responses to high-altitude (Burtscher et al., 2023), but also practical guidelines tailored to females partaking in mountain tourism or exercising at high-altitude are limited (Derstine et al., 2023). Also because the accurate assessment of menstrual cycle phases and the direct measurement of ovarian hormones are sometimes sub-optimally carried (Gargaglioni et al., 2019). Studies on women should implement improved methodological control to ensure standardized and high-quality research designs (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021), thereby preventing precipitated or unreliable conclusions concerning the effects of the menstrual cycle (D'Souza et al., 2023).

To our knowledge, only a handful of studies have tested women at real high-altitude during different phases of the menstrual cycle (Gardner et al., 2024; Muza et al., 2001). However, these studies employed a between-subjects design. Therefore, the present investigation aims to assess if there are any pathophysiological differences, both at rest and during exercise at high altitude in eumenorrheic women between two distinct phases of their menstrual cycle: the early-follicular (EF) and the mid-luteal (ML). Firstly, we hypothesize that there may be slight differences in the ventilatory responses between the two phases, whereas no significant differences are expected in cycling efficiency, $\dot{V}O_2$ kinetics, HRV, HRR, resting muscle oxygen consumption, microvascular reactivity and cognitive function. Secondly, we hypothesize that AMS prevalence and symptom scores will not differ between EF and ML.

2. Methods

2.1. Participants

Sixteen healthy eumenorrheic women volunteered and gave written informed consent to participate in the study. All participants were not taking any medication (e.g., acetazolamide) and were free from any cardiorespiratory, neurological and haematological diseases. The subjects were recruited via advertisement (Appendix 1) posted on the local newspapers in Aosta Valley, on social media and displayed in libraries and universities.

They were selected according to the following inclusion criteria: between 18 and 43 yr, with regular menstruation, without reported menstrual irregularities, not taking any hormonal contraceptive for at least three months prior to participation, with a cycle length between 21 and 35 days, physically active and a body mass index (BMI) $\leq 27 \text{ kg} \cdot \text{m}^{-2}$. Over a 6-month period, menstrual cycle related inclusion criteria for all participants were monitored through

individual interviews conducted via telephone or email and verified during the initial visit at low altitude prior to their inclusion in the study. During each trial, hormone concentrations were confirmed via blood sample analyses. Exclusion criteria included: use of medications that could influence hormonal response, alcohol consumption, intensive physical activity within 24 h prior to the tests and prolonged altitude/hypoxia exposure prior to the study, i.e., more than one night at ≥ 2000 m. The experimental protocol was approved by the Ethical Committee of the Local Health Unit of the Aosta Valley Region. The study was conducted in compliance with the guidelines outlined in the Declaration of Helsinki.

2.2. Experimental design and ascent protocol

Each participant took part in three experimental trials (Figure 1). They initially underwent baseline assessments at low altitude (1224 m; Courmayeur, Italy; $P_b \sim 663 \pm$ 0.9 mmHg; $P_iO_2 = 128 \pm 0.3$ mmHg), followed by a high-altitude (3375 m; Torino hut, Aosta Valley, Italy, on the Mont Blanc chain; $P_b \sim 508 \pm 5.8$ mmHg; $P_iO_2 = 96 \pm 1$ mmHg) crossover randomized study involving one-night stays and evaluations during the EF (day 3 ± 1) and the ML (~75% of the menstrual cycle length). On average, the duration between the two phases at high-altitude was 15 ± 9 days. At the visit conducted at low altitude, the sixteen participants were stratified into two subgroups based on their ovarian hormone concentrations: nine were attributed to the follicular phase subgroup (F) and seven to the luteal phase subgroup (L) (Figure 3). Subjects reached Torino hut by cable car in 15-20 min. Low-altitude measurements were performed before the high-altitude exposure, ensuring that subjects were familiarized with the testing protocol and pre-emptively addressing any potential carryover effects of altitude exposure on the control assessments.



Low-altitude assessments during the follicular (F) or the luteal (L) phase

High-altitude experimental trials during both the early-follicular (EF) and the mid-luteal (ML) phases

Figure 3. Study design.

2.3. Experimental protocol

Upon the initial visit conducted at low altitude, urine and blood samples were collected, and subjects' hydration status via urine specific gravity (USG) was immediately determined from the urine samples. Then, participants underwent HRV, cognition, spirometry, acute transient hypoxic chemosensitivity, vascular occlusion (VOT), submaximal intensity cycling exercise and HRR tests (see below for details of each test). BP and HR were measured at rest on the left arm in a sitting position both at low altitude and 15 h after arrival at high-altitude using a digital sphygmomanometer (M2, Omron Healthcare, Hoofddorp, The Netherlands). During the second and third visits, spirometry tests were performed upon reaching highaltitude, at 3:00 p.m., and 16 h after, at 7:00 a.m.. In addition to this, participants filled in the Lake Louise score (LLS) and performed cognitive tests 6 h post-arrival at high-altitude. Polysomnography (PSG) measurements were also conducted as part of the study protocol at high-altitude; however, they are not going to be displayed and discussed in the present study. The following morning, upon awakening, at 6:00 a.m., subjects' saliva and urine samples were collected. Then, participants underwent the HRV test and filled in the LLS and the Groningen Sleep Quality Scale (GSQS). Blood samples were collected 16 h post-arrival at high-altitude. VOT and submaximal intensity cycling exercise on an E100 cycle ergometer (Cosmed, Rome, Italy) immediately followed by HRR were conducted 17 h after arrival at Torino hut. SpO2 was assessed at rest (post 15 h) and during exercise (post 17 h) using a pulse oximeter (WristOx 3150, Nonin Medical Inc., Plymouth, MN, USA) placed on the women's earlobe. All experiments were conducted at the same time of the day for all the participants by the same investigator and with the same devices to minimize the methodological variability. Detailed descriptions of the general experimental protocol of the study are shown in **Figure 4** and **Figure 5**.



Figure 4. Study protocol at low altitude.



Figure 5. Study protocol at high-altitude.

2.4. Measurements

2.4.1. Menstrual cycle phase assessment

Over a 6-month period, participants' menstrual cycles were monitored using a calendarbased method. While this approach provides a general overview, additional retrospective confirmations through blood samples analyses were conducted to ensure accuracy in determining the correct phase. It is important to note that even among eumenorrheic women, menstrual cycle lengths differ from one another (Fehring et al., 2006). Considering that the follicular phase contributes the most to this variability (Reed & Carr, 2000), the proportion of the follicular phase represented by the third day of the cycle was assessed using the following equation:

$$\frac{x}{\text{follicular phase}} = \frac{21.4}{100}$$

where ^x represents the corresponding third day of cycles shorter or longer than the conventional 28-day menstrual cycle; the follicular phase, the mean length of the follicular phases monitored over the six months for each participant, and 21.4, expressed in %, indicates the proportion of the entire menstrual cycle that the third day represents (Janse De Jonge et al., 2019). By accounting for the variability of the follicular phase over multiple cycles, the risk of error was reduced. Experimental trials during the mid-luteal phase were performed for each participant at approximately 75% into the mean of their cycle lengths recorded over the 6-month period (Romero-Moraleda et al., 2019). This timing was chosen to take into account the variation in cycle lengths within and between women and to ensure consistency across participants.

2.4.2. Blood samples

At low and high altitude, 6 mL of venous blood were obtained from the antecubital vein with the participants in a seated position. Subsequently, blood samples were centrifuged (10 min at 3500 rpm) and the obtained plasma and serum were aliquoted into microtubes and kept frozen at -80°C until analysis. Serum concentrations of estradiol (E2) and progesterone (P4) were measured to verify correct menstrual phase identification. E2 and P4 levels were quantified using a competitive enzyme-linked immunosorbent kit (E2 ELISA kit, MyBioSource®, San Diego, CA, USA and P4 ELISA kit, Abnova®, Taipei City, Taiwan, respectively). In addition to this, Sandwich enzyme-linked immunosorbent kits were employed

to evaluate C-reactive protein (CRP) concentrations (CRP ELISA kit, Abnova®, Taipei City, Taiwan). Oxidative stress markers, including advanced oxidation protein products (AOPP), catalase, GPx (glutathione peroxidase), myeloperoxidase (MPO), nitrites (NO²⁻), total nitrite and nitrate (NOx), superoxide dismutase (SOD), and xanthine oxidase (XO), were determined using the methodologies outlined by Manferdelli and colleagues (2023). Furthermore, the ferric-reducing antioxidant power (FRAP) and malondialdehyde (MDA) were measured following the procedures previously described (Martin et al., 2020).

2.4.3. Hydration status

At low altitude and 16 h after arrival at high altitude, urine specific gravity (USG) of human urine was measured to determine hydration levels using a digital refractometer (PAL 10-s, Atago Co., Tokyo, Japan). Briefly, by measuring the refractive index of a substance, the refractometer provides information about its concentration. Participants were provided with a sterile container for collecting their urine and afterwards the key START on the refractometer was pressed and the tip of the device was dipped within 5 s into the sample. Prior to each experiment, calibration was conducted using distilled water maintained at the same temperature as the urine samples, in accordance with the manufacturer's guidelines. In individuals with normal kidney function, urine specific gravity ranges from 1.002 to 1.030. Values greater than 1.020 indicate a mild dehydration, with higher measurements indicating increased dehydration status. The refractometer used exhibits an accuracy of ± 0.0010 and a resolution of 0.0001.

2.4.4. Cortisol indices

Upon awakening, participants were asked to rinse their mouth with water and soak three cotton swabs (Salivette; Sarstedt, Nümbrecht, Germany) with saliva by gently moving them around in the mouth for 2 min without chewing (S1: 0 min, S2: 30 min, S3: 45 min). During sampling procedures participants were refrained from consuming any liquids other than water and from food intake. Upon collection, samples were immediately stored at -20°C, then they were transferred to a long-term storage at -80°C, before being transported to the laboratory for analysis. Cortisol concentrations were measured using a competitive enzyme-linked immunosorbent kit (Salivary cortisol ELISA kit, ELISA kit, Abnova®, Taipei City, Taiwan). As previously proposed (Estoppey et al., 2019), two cortisol indices were calculated: first sample

on awakening (S1) and total post awaking cortisol levels (area with respect to ground, AUC- $G=\{[(S1 + S2)/2] \ge 30\} + \{[(S2 + S3)/2] \ge 15\}).$

2.4.5. Acute transient hypoxic chemosensitivity

To evaluate the acute HVR participants were seated and asked to breathe normally. Following a 3-min baseline period, they were exposed to 10 periods of pure nitrogen inhalation in a single-blind setup (Solaiman et al., 2014). Each phase comprised 1–8 consecutive breaths in a randomized order aiming to elicit a diverse spectrum of arterial oxygen desaturations (~99% to 62%) (**Figure 6**). The shifts from normoxic air to 100% nitrogen breathing were achieved using a three-way T-shaped valve (2100 series, Hans Rudolph, Kansas City, MO). Successive nitrogen exposures were spaced by ~2 min or until respiratory parameters returned to baseline. Throughout the procedure, pulmonary \dot{V}_E and SpO₂ were continuously monitored by a metabolic cart (Ergocard Professional, Medisoft, Sorinnes, Belgium) and a pulse oximeter (WristOx 3150, Nonin Medical Inc, Plymouth, MN) placed on the earlobe. The lowest SpO₂ value measured within the 30 s after each period of 100% nitrogen inhalation was plotted against the corresponding peak in \dot{V}_E (**Figure 7**).



Figure 6. Graphical representation of the lowest peripheral oxygen saturation (SpO₂) values, represented by purple squares, recorded within the 30 s after each period of pure nitrogen inhalation (N₂) and the corresponding peaks in pulmonary ventilation (\dot{V}_E), indicated by red triangles, of a representative participant. The empty square and triangle represent baseline values.



Figure 7. Graphical representation of the changes in pulmonary ventilation (\dot{V}_E) in response to alteration in peripheral oxygen saturation (SpO2). The slope of this relationship represents the hypoxic ventilatory response of a representative subject.

2.4.6. Pulmonary function

Forced vital capacity (FVC), forced expiratory volume in 1 s (FEV₁), FEV₁/FVC ratio, forced expiratory flow between 25% and 75% of vital capacity (FEF_{25-75%}) and peak expiratory flow (PEF) were obtained using a spirometer (Pony FX; Cosmed, Rome, Italy), according to standardized procedures (Miller et al., 2005). Participants were seated during the measurements. Lung function parameters are expressed in both absolute terms and as percentage of predicted values calculated using the Global Lung Function Initiative 2012 equations (Quanjer et al., 2012).

2.4.7. Ventilatory and pulmonary gas exchange parameters

Respiratory frequency (R_f), V_T , \dot{V}_E , $\dot{V}O_2$, carbon dioxide production ($\dot{V}CO_2$) and endtidal partial pressure of carbon dioxide ($P_{ET}CO_2$) were continuously monitored, breath by breath, using a metabolic cart (Quark, Cosmed, Rome, Italy) at rest and during exercise (**Figure 8**). The ventilatory equivalents for O_2 and CO_2 were expressed as $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}O_2$ and $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$, respectively. **Figure 9** illustrates the experimental setup. Rest was defined as sitting on the bike without movement. Prior to each experiment, the device was calibrated using a 3-L syringe at two distinct flow rates in accordance with the manufacturer's guidelines. Subsequently, O_2 and CO_2 analyzers were calibrated using gas mixtures of known concentrations. Mean values of respiratory variables were calculated as the average over the final 60 s of both the resting period and the exercise bout. Power output was predetermined and set at 1.2 W·kg⁻¹. Ventilation data included n = 16 subjects, while gas exchange parameters encompassed only 13 subjects.



Figure 8. Graphical representation of breath-by-breath monitoring of minute ventilation (\dot{V}_E , panel A) and oxygen uptake ($\dot{V}O_2$, Panel B) at rest and during submaximal intensity exercise of a representative subject.



Figure 9. Experimental setup for the breath-by-breath measurements of gas exchange employed both at rest and during exercise.

2.4.8. Cycling efficiency

During a 6-min steady-state submaximal cycling exercise, net efficiency was calculated as described by Reger and colleagues (2013), using the following equation:

$$\frac{W}{E-E_{rest}}$$
 × 100

where W is the mechanical power and E- E_{rest} represents the metabolic power above rest.

Mean values were derived from the last 60 s of exercise. Overall, the present data include n = 13 subjects.

2.4.9. Oxygen uptake kinetics of the on- and off-phases of submaximal exercise

The $\dot{V}O_2$ data were resampled at 1 Hz and then fitted with a mono-exponential function using a computerized non-linear regression technique to model the kinetics of both the on- and off-transients of $\dot{V}O_2$, as previously described (Borrani et al., 2001; Perrey et al., 2002). Analyses were conducted on MATLAB (v. R2019a, MathWorks, Natick, MA, USA). The parameters of interest were the amplitude (A), calculated as the difference in $\dot{V}O_2$ values between the baseline and the steady-state and the time constant (τ) representing the time from the onset of exercise to the point where the $\dot{V}O_2$ curve reaches 63% of its final amplitude during the on-phase and the τ of the exponential decay after exercise cessation during the off-phase (**Figure 10**). *A* reflects the magnitude of the increase/decrease in $\dot{V}O_2$ to exercise. τ is a measure of the speed with which metabolic adjustments occur in response to changes in energy demands: smaller values of τ indicate faster $\dot{V}O_2$ kinetics. Overall, the presented data include n = 13 subjects.



Figure 10. Model of on-transient (top panel) and off-transient (bottom panel) $\dot{V}O_2$ kinetics for a representative participant. Black data points represent the measured $\dot{V}O_2$ values, while the red line indicates the model fit to the data. The vertical line marks the onset of $\dot{V}O_2$ steady-state, and the horizontal dashed lines delineate the baseline and $\dot{V}O_2$ steady-state levels. Amplitude changes are indicated for both on- and off-transient phases. τ , the time constant characterizing the rate at which $\dot{V}O_2$ approaches 63% of the final amplitude during the on- and off-phases of exercise, respectively.

2.4.10. Heart rate variability

HRV was measured 15 h after reaching high altitude, upon awakening, while lying supine, with an empty bladder, and following an 11-hour fasting period. Participants were instructed to breathe naturally. The inter-beat interval (R-R interval) was recorded for 5 min using a chest belt (Polar H10, Kempele, Finland) connected to the mobile app known as Polar Sensor Logger (v. 0.25, Jukka Happonen, Helsinki, Finland) which operates via the Polar SDK (v. 3.3.2). HRV analyses were conducted using MATLAB (v. R2019a, MathWorks, Natick, MA, USA) employing a fast Fourier transform and the Welch power spectral density estimate in the low-frequency (LF, 0.04–0.15 Hz; in ms²) and high-frequency bands (HF, 0.15–0.40 Hz; in ms²) and the root mean square of the successive differences (RMSSD; in ms), following the guidelines of the Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology and the North American Society of Pacing and Electrophysiology (Heart Rate Variability: Standards of measurement,

physiological interpretation, and clinical use, 1996). In addition to this, HRV analyses included the normalized HF (nHF, calculated as the HF/(LF+HF) ratio) and LF (nLF, LF/(LF+HF)) powers. The low- and high-frequency bands are illustrated in **Figure 11**. LF encompasses information pertaining to both the sympathetic and parasympathetic branches. On the contrary, HF corresponds to the parasympathetic activity. The RMSSD is a time-domain measure that quantifies variations in heart rate, primarily reflecting parasympathetic nervous system activity.



Figure 11. Graphical representation of the inter-beat interval (RR) in the top panel, along with the low-frequency (LF) and high-frequency (HF) bands depicted in the bottom panels. The data is illustrated for a representative subject, with a vertical line demarcating the division between the frequency bands. PSD, power spectral density.

2.4.11. Heart rate recovery

Postexercise HRR was evaluated with the participant in a passive seated position on a chair positioned adjacent to the cycle ergometer. The assessment commenced immediately after the conclusion of the 6-min submaximal exercise test, and the transition from exercise to sitting was completed in less than 4 s. The analyses of HRR were conducted on MATLAB (v. R2019a, MathWorks, Natick, MA, USA) and involved multiple procedures (**Figure 12**), i.e., calculation of the delta between the final HR at exercise completion and HR recorded 1 min (Δ HR1min), 2min (Δ HR2min) and 3min (Δ HR3min) after, acquisition of the time constant of the HR decay by fitting the 10-min post-exercise HRR to a first-order exponential decay curve (HRR τ) and the semilogarithmic regression analysis of the first 30 s of HRR (T30), as previously proposed (Buchheit et al., 2008). The RMSSD was computed for 30-s successive windows (RMSSD_{30s})

through the 10-min recovery phase, serving as index of the parasympathetic reactivation postexercise, and area under the curve (AUC, in s²) was determined by the logarithmic trapezoidal method providing an overall magnitude of RMSSD across the time (**Figure 13**). HRV analyses conducted during the final 5 min of the recovery period included: RMSSD_{5-10min}, the power density in the LF band and the HF band and the normalized HF (HFnu_{5-10min}, calculated as the HF/(LF+HF) ratio) and LF (LFnu_{5-10min}, LF/(LF+HF)) powers. Overall, the presented data include n = 9 female subjects.



Figure 12. Graphical representation of the methodology employed to assess heart rate recovery (HRR) indices and parasympathetic reactivation in a single subject following submaximal exercise. Gray shading represents initial 30-s period from which T30 is calculated. HRR_{60s}, HR recorded following 60 s of recovery; HRR τ , postexercise HRR into a first-order exponential decay curve; RMSSD, root mean square of successive R-R interval differences (30-s windows); bpm, beats/min. From Buchheit et al. (2007).



Figure 13. Example of the assessment of heart rate recovery (HRR) parameters of a representative participant following submaximal exercise (see main text for details).

2.4.12. Vascular occlusion test

At low altitude and 17h after arrival at 3375 m, participants underwent a 5-min period of tissue ischemia triggered by femoral artery occlusion, followed by 5 min of vascular reperfusion whilst seated in a resting position on a cycle ergometer (McLay et al., 2016). Following a 5-min baseline period, during which the tissue saturation index (TSI) signal remained stable for at least 30 s (<2% variation), occlusion was induced by the inflation of a pneumatic cuff placed on the proximal part of the thigh and connected to an automatic rapid inflation system (HokansonE20 AG101, Bellevue, WA, USA). Cuff pressure was regulated to 300 mmHg and maintained for the full 5-min period of ischemia. Oxygenation changes in the vastus lateralis muscle were continuously monitored with a NIRS device (Portalite, Artinis Medical Systems, Elst, The Netherlands), comprising three dual-wavelength (760 and 850 nm) light transmitters-channels and one receiving optode. The receiver-transmitters distances adopted were 29, 35 and 41 mm. The NIRS probe was consistently positioned by the same investigator on the lower third of the vastus lateralis muscle (~ 10 cm above the knee joint) of the right thigh and secured in place using double-sided tape. Marks made on the skin facilitated accurate re-application at the same location during subsequent examinations. A small towel and elastic bandages were wrapped around the probe and the thigh to minimize interference from ambient light and movement. The preparation of the shaved skin over the target muscle area

included cleaning. Adipose tissue thickness (ATT) at the site of the NIRS probe was assessed using a skinfold calliper. NIRS data were recorded at 50 Hz and exported at 2 Hz. Baseline TSI (%) was determined as the 30 s average before cuff occlusion. The desaturation rate ($\% \cdot s^{-1}$), computed by linear regression of the initial 60 s decrease in TSI signal following cuff inflation, was considered as an index of resting skeletal muscle oxidative metabolism, as previously suggested (Manferdelli et al., 2023; McLay et al., 2016; Rasica et al., 2022). The reperfusion rate ($\% \cdot s^{-1}$) was calculated as the linear increase in TSI signal during the initial 10 s following cuff deflation. The difference between the highest and the lowest TSI value during reperfusion and occlusion (TSI_{peak} and TSI_{min}, respectively, %) was used to evaluate the amplitude of TSI change (A_{TSI}). The time taken for the TSI signal to return to baseline (t_{baseline}) after cuff release was also assessed. Selected NIRS-VOT parameters under analysis are shown in **Figure 14** Overall, the presented data include n = 14 subjects.



Figure 14. Graphical representation of the fluctuations in tissue saturation index (TSI) observed during a vascular occlusion test (VOT) of a representative participant. Occlusion phase followed by reperfusion bout are depicted with vertical lines indicating cuff inflation and release. Baseline TSI is represented by a horizontal dashed line. $t_{baseline}$, time required for the TSI signal to return to baseline values after cuff deflation (see main text for details).

2.4.13. Acute mountain sickness and sleep quality

Symptoms of acute mountain sickness (AMS) were assessed 6 h post-arrival at highaltitude and in the morning after awakening using the Lake Louise score (LLS) (Roach et al., 2018). A total score \geq 3 in the presence of headache together with at least one other symptom, i.e., gastrointestinal, fatigue and/or weakness and dizziness/light-headedness, was considered diagnostic for AMS. The prevalence of AMS was calculated as the proportion of individuals with AMS to the total number of subjects exposed to 3375 m, expressed as a percentage in each phase of the menstrual cycle.

Subjective sleep quality was assessed each morning using the Groningen sleep quality scale (GSQS-15; Meijman et al., 1990). The scores of this questionnaire span from 0 to 14, with a higher value indicating poorer sleep the night before. When sleep is unrestricted, subjects score is between 0 and 2. A score ≥ 6 indicates disturbed sleep (Jafarian et al., 2008). A maximum score of 14 points indicates poor sleep the night before.

2.4.14. Cognitive function

Participants completed a battery of neuropsychological tests using the Psychology Experimental Building Language (PEBL, v. 2.1) software (Mueller & Piper, 2014) installed on a laptop, in a quiet room at low altitude and 6 h post-arrival at high-altitude. The cognitive evaluation included the Digit span test, the Trail-making test (TMT), the Psychomotor vigilance task (PVT) and the Time wall task (Figure 15). The Digit Span test evaluates short-term and working memory, with the participant required to recall correctly the longest sequence of numbers displayed on the computer screen (Woods et al., 2011). According to Miller (1956), individuals typically have a short-term memory capacity limited to 7 ± 2 items. The TMT comprises two parts: A and B. TMT-A consists of 25 randomly assorted numbers that shall be interconnected in ascending order, whereas in TMT-B subjects are asked to alternate numbers and letters. In addition to direct scores derived from total time of task completion, two derived scores were calculated: difference score (B-A) and ratio score (B/A) (Chaytor et al., 2006). Lower values of the ratio B/A, i.e., closer to 1.0, are indicative of better performance (Piper et al., 2015). Set A assesses visuoperceptual abilities, visual scanning, attention, hand-eye coordination and cognitive processing speed. Part B relies on working memory, cognitive flexibility, task-switching abilities and requires an increased motor speed and visual attention compared to part A (Gaudino et al., 1995; sanchez-cubillo et al., 2009). The ratio between completion times of set B and A provides an indicator of executive control abilities (Arbuthnott & Frank, 2000). PVT measures the ability to respond quickly to stimuli appearing at randomlyvarying time intervals on the laptop screen by pressing the space bar key. Cognitive skills

required for task completion encompass reaction time, attention, concentration, sleepiness and alertness (Loh et al., 2004). Reaction times were recorded. Durations exceeding 500 ms were classified as lapses (Anderson et al., 2010). The Time-wall task requires participants to estimate the moment a moving target will reach a marked point at the bottom of the display after passing behind a wall and press the space bar on the keyboard at this exact moment. Inaccuracy was the primary dependant measure calculated as outlined by Piper and colleagues (2012):

(Response time – correct time) Inaccuracy =



Correct time

Figure 15. Assessment of cognitive function through Digit span (panel A), Trail-making (panel B), Psychomotor vigilance (panel C) and Time-wall tests and experimental setup.

2.4.15. Polysomnography

Polysomnography measurements included ten electroencephalography (EEG) electrodes, two electrooculography (EOG) electrodes, six surface electromyography (EMG) electrodes (two submental, four for right and left anterior tibialis muscle), electrocardiogram, nasal pressure, thoracic and abdominal belts for respiratory movements, body position and SpO₂. **Figure 16** illustrates placement of sleep monitoring equipment.



Figure 16. Placement of sleep monitoring equipment on participants.

2.5. Statistical analyses

A priori power analysis using G*Power software (v.3.1, G*Power software, Düsseldorf, Germany) was conducted to determine the appropriate sample size. Based on data from previous researches (Beidleman et al., 1999; Cornelli et al., 2013; Maki et al., 2002 Slatkovska et al., 2006) on the effects of menstrual cycle phase on ventilatory responses, peripheral oxygen saturation, oxidative stress and cognitive function, between 4 and 16 subjects were required to yield the targeted analysis power of $\beta = 0.8$ at $\alpha = 0.05$.

After assessing normality of data distributions with the Shapiro-Wilk test, differences between F and L groups under low altitude conditions were evaluated using a Student's t-test for unpaired data. In addition to this, Levene's test for equality of variances was employed to determine whether the assumption of equal variances was respected. When this assumption was violated, Welch's t-test was used. To determine the significance of mean differences between EF and ML during acute high-altitude exposure, a Student's t-test for paired samples was employed. When the assumption of normality was not respected, the non-parametric Wilcoxon test was applied instead. AMS prevalence was analyzed using McNemar's test. Furthermore, changes in pulmonary function between the two phases of the menstrual cycle during highaltitude exposure were compared using a two-way (menstrual cycle phase x time spent at highaltitude) repeated measures ANOVA. To further explore significant effects revealed by this analysis, a Holm post hoc test was employed.

Statistical significance was established at p < 0.05. Quantitative variables are presented as mean \pm SD, with the exception of figures, which display mean \pm SEM. Qualitative variables are reported as n (%). All measurements and analyses were conducted on the 16 participants, except mentioned otherwise in methods, tables or figures. All statistical analyses were performed using Jamovi (v.2.3.18, Jamovi software, Sydney, Australia).

3. Results

Participants' characteristics are displayed in Table 1.

	1 5	
Participants' characteristics		
Age (years)	33 ± 7	
Height (cm)	166 ± 7	
Body mass (kg)	60 ± 10	
Body mass index (kg·m ⁻²)	22.7 ± 3.2	
Cycle length (days)	27 ± 2	
<i>Values are Mean</i> \pm <i>SD</i> . <i>N</i> = 16.		

 Table 1. Baseline participants' selected physical characteristics.

3.1. Blood, urine and saliva analyses

Mean estradiol and progesterone levels, presented in **Table 2**, are within previously reported normal ranges for eumenorrheic women (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021; Schaumberg et al., 2017). Progesterone demonstrated significantly higher levels in L compared to F (p = 0.002) and during ML compared to EF (p < 0.001).

Table 2. Serum concentrations of progesterone and estradiol under the four experimental trials.

	F LA	L LA	EF HA	ML HA
Estradiol (ng·L ⁻¹)	45.3 ± 22.2	38.1 ± 31.4	46.9 ± 24.5	56.7 ± 23.1
Progesterone $(ng \cdot mL^{-1})$	3.72 ± 1.49	7.89 ± 2.50^{a}	3.81 ± 2.01	7.86 ± 2.59 ^{ab}

Values are Mean \pm SD. F LA, follicular phase subgroup at low altitude; L LA, luteal phase subgroup at low altitude; EF HA, early-follicular phase at high-altitude; ML HA, mid-luteal phase at high-altitude. Significant differences are reported as follows: ^a from F; ^b from EF. N = 16 at low altitude and n = 15 at high-altitude, respectively.

Markers of oxidative stress (**Table 3**) and of inflammatory state, hemolysis and iron metabolism (**Table 4**) were similar between F and L subgroups at low-altitude as well as between EF and ML phases at high-altitude. However, total protein levels were significantly different between EF and ML (p = 0.010).

	F LA	L LA	EF HA	ML HA
AOPP (μ mol·L ⁻¹)	260 ± 158	248 ± 87	193 ± 83	169 ± 35
Catalase $(\mu mol \cdot L^{-1} \cdot min^{-1})$	1.55 ± 0.39	1.30 ± 0.61	1.34 ± 1.18	$0.96\pm\pm0.27$
FRAP (μ mol·L ⁻¹)	647 ± 48	640 ± 37	605 ± 72	635 ± 51
GPx (µmol·L ^{−1} ·min ^{−1})	89 ± 8	92 ± 8	92 ± 17	88 ± 11
$MDA (\mu mol \cdot L^{-1})$	13.2 ± 2.3	14.0 ± 0.3	13.1 ± 4.2	13.0 ± 1.9
MPO (μmol·L ⁻¹ ·min ⁻¹)	62.2 ± 11.1	60.9 ± 17.5	42.8 ± 13.8	49.1 ± 9.9
$NO_2^{-}(\mu mol \cdot L^{-1})$	12.5 ± 4.5	13.4 ± 4.8	7.0 ± 1.1	8.2 ± 1.9
Nytrotyrosine (μmol·L ⁻¹)	65.7 ±47.2	60.4 ± 24.2	49.6 ± 27.3	42.5 ± 10.8
NOx (μ mol·L ⁻¹)	55.1 ± 26.0	46.8 ± 15.9	38.5 ±11.3	33.2 ± 5.4
SOD (µmol·L ⁻¹ ·min ⁻¹)	14.1 ± 5.6	15.3 ± 1.8	13.9 ± 2.5	14.7 ± 2.5
XO (µmol·L ^{−1} ·min ^{−1})	0.075 ± 0.046	0.099 ± 0.053	0.142 ± 0.077	0.172 ± 0.087

Table 3. Oxidative stress biomarkers in the four conditions.

Values are Mean \pm SD. F LA, follicular phase subgroup at low altitude; L LA, luteal phase subgroup at low altitude; EF HA, early-follicular phase at high-altitude; ML HA, mid-luteal phase at high-altitude; AOPP, advanced oxidation protein products; FRAP, Ferric reducing antioxidant power; GPx, glutathione peroxidase; MDA, malondialdehyde; MPO, myeloperoxidase; $NO2^-$, nitrite; NOx, total nitrite and nitrate; SOD, superoxide dismutase; XO, xanthine oxidase. N = 15.

	F LA	L LA	EF HA	ML HA
CC16 (ng·mL ⁻¹)	7.36 ± 3.02	6.27 ± 3.00	5.68 ± 2.97	6.96 ± 1.98
$CRP(\mu g \cdot mL^{-1})$	2.67 ± 1.99	2.90 ± 2.09	2.57 ± 1.83	2.58 ± 1.93
IL-6 (ng·mL ⁻¹)	5.84 ± 5.12	11.8 ± 6.3	23.2 ± 13.8	13.8 ± 12.2
Fibrogen (mg·dL ^{-1})	203 ± 68	186 ± 79	232 ± 65	216 ± 111
Haptoglobin $(ng \cdot mL^{-1})$	91.6 ± 51.2	96.2 ± 54.2	96.3 ± 50.5	92.4 ± 52.4
Total protein $(g \cdot L^{-1})$	76.2 ± 3.4	77.7 ± 2.5	75.5 ± 2.0	79.6 ± 4.9^{b}
Hepcidin (ng·mL ⁻¹)	14.9 ± 4.5	15.1 ± 4.2	16.2 ± 5.0	17.1 ± 3.5
Erythroferrone $(ng \cdot L^{-1})$	3.83 ± 1.39	4.68 ± 1.99	7.61 ± 4.08	6.68 ± 2.90

 Table 4. Inflammatory, hemolytic and iron metabolism biomarkers in the four conditions.

Values are Mean \pm SD. F LA, follicular phase subgroup at low altitude; L LA, luteal phase subgroup at low altitude; EF HA, early-follicular phase at high-altitude; ML HA mid-luteal phase at high-altitude; CC16, Clara cell 16– kDa protein; CRP, C-reactive Protein; IL-6, interleukin 6. Significant differences are reported as follows: **b** between EF and ML. N = 15.

At low altitude, hydration status did not significantly differ between participants in F and L subgroups (F vs. L; 1.013 ± 0.008 vs. 1.009 ± 0.004 ; p = 0.244). Subjects' urine specific gravity was similar between EF and ML phases at high-altitude (EF vs. ML; 1.018 ± 0.004 vs. 1.017 ± 0.006 ; p = 0.851).

At high-altitude, post-awakening cortisol levels (S1) were comparable between EF and ML (23.6 ± 30.4 vs. $21.8 \pm 25.4 \text{ ng} \cdot \text{mL}^{-1}$; p = 0.821, respectively). Similarly, cortisol AUC-G was not significantly different between the two phases of the menstrual cycle at high-altitude (EF vs. ML; 867 ± 976 vs. $823 \pm 858 \text{ ng} \cdot \text{mL}^{-1} \cdot \text{min}$; p = 0.999). Figure 17 illustrates post-awakening cortisol levels at specific time points during acute high-altitude exposure.

Figure 17. Post-awakening cortisol levels at high altitude 0, 30 and 45 min post-awakening.



Values are Mean \pm SEM. EF, early-follicular; ML, mid-luteal; HA, high-altitude. N = 16.

3.2. Resting measurements at low altitude

Table 5 and **6** display key respiratory and cardiovascular parameters evaluated at rest in a cohort of 16 subjects, with the results of subsequent analyses conducted for F and L subgroups at low altitude. Notably, the percent difference between F and L subgroups was 20% for the HR and 86% for LF. However, no significant differences were observed between F and L in the other variables investigated, including in the LF/HF ratio $(2.24 \pm 1.86 \text{ vs. } 1.26 \pm 0.85; p = 0.241, \text{ respectively}).$

Table 5. Lung function, ventilation, gas exchange parameters and peripheral oxygen saturation at rest at low altitude.

	Pooled	F	L	<i>p</i> -value
FVC (L)	3.74 ± 0.43	3.64 ± 0.37	3.88 ± 0.41	<i>p</i> = 0.246
FVC (% predicted)	97.4 ± 8.5	92.1 ± 10.1	100 ± 9.5	<i>p</i> = 0.128
$FEV_1(L)$	3.10 ± 0.32	3.01 ± 0.32	3.13 ± 0.35	<i>p</i> = 0.466
FEV ₁ (% predicted)	96.8 ± 8.5	92.6 ± 14.5	95.9 ± 9.2	<i>p</i> = 0.608
FEV ₁ /FVC (%)	83.3 ± 8.0	82.8 ± 5.7	81.4 ± 10.1	<i>p</i> = 0.729
FEV ₁ /FVC (% predicted)	99.4 ± 9.0	99.7 ± 8.0	95.9 ± 10.1	<i>p</i> = 0.412
$FEF_{25-75\%}(L \cdot s^{-1})$	3.35 ± 0.79	3.20 ± 0.73	3.24 ± 0.97	<i>p</i> = 0.914
FEF _{25-75%} (% predicted)	97.2 ± 23.0	94.4 ± 28.9	89.6 ± 22.5	<i>p</i> = 0.719
PEF $(L \cdot s^{-1})$	6.32 ± 1.02	6.38 ± 0.85	6.18 ± 1.16	<i>p</i> = 0.837
Rf (breaths min ⁻¹)	18.0 ± 2.7	17.6 ± 3.1	18.4 ± 2.2	<i>p</i> = 0.553
$V_{T}(L)$	0.646 ± 0.120	0.628 ± 0.126	0.671 ± 0.115	<i>p</i> = 0.606
\dot{V}_{E} (L·min ⁻¹)	10.8 ± 1.8	10.3 ± 2.2	11.4 ± 1.0	<i>p</i> = 0.260
---	-----------------	-----------------	-----------------	------------------
$\dot{V}O_2$ (mL·min ⁻¹)	345 ± 62	328 ± 69	367 ± 48	<i>p</i> = 0.219
$\dot{V}O_2(mL \cdot min^{-1} \cdot Kg^{-1})$	5.57 ± 1.20	5.19 ± 1.23	6.06 ± 1.04	<i>p</i> = 0.160
^{VCO} ₂ (mL·min ⁻¹)	278 ± 53	267 ± 61	292 ± 40	<i>p</i> = 0.371
$\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}O_2$	28.2 ± 3.2	28.1 ± 3.5	28.2 ± 3.1	<i>p</i> = 0.933
$\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$	34.8 ± 4.1	34.4 ± 4.1	35.3 ± 4.4	<i>p</i> = 0.681
P _{ET} CO ₂ (mmHg)	30.6 ± 2.7	30.9 ± 2.8	30.3 ± 2.8	<i>p</i> = 0.665
SpO ₂ (%)	98.9 ± 0.9	98.8 ± 0.9	99.0 ± 1.0	<i>p</i> = 0.810

Values are Mean \pm SD. F, follicular phase subgroup; L, luteal phase subgroup; FVC, forced vital capacity; FEV₁, forced expiratory volume in one second; FEF_{25-75%} forced expiratory flow at 25-75% of forced vital capacity; PEF, peak expiratory flow; Rf, respiratory frequency; V_T, tidal volume; \dot{V}_E , minute ventilation; $\dot{V}O_2$, oxygen uptake; $\dot{V}CO_2$, carbon dioxide production; $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}O_2$, ventilatory equivalent for O_2 ; $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$, ventilatory equivalent for CO_2 ; $P_{ET}CO_2$, end tidal partial pressure of carbon dioxide; SpO₂, peripheral oxygen saturation. N = 16 when pooled, n = 9 in the follicular subgroup and n = 7 in the luteal subgroup.

 Table 6. Hemodynamics, heart rate variability and microvascular function at rest at low altitude.

	Pooled	F	L	<i>p</i> -value
HR (bpm)	63.7 ± 10.6	59.1 ± 9.0	72.1 ± 8.3	<i>p</i> = 0.020
SBP (mmHg)	96.7 ± 13.7	96.0 ± 16.7	96.1 ± 6.0	<i>p</i> = 0.983
DBP (mmHg)	67.0 ± 6.9	67.0 ± 7.0	65.4 ± 7.1	<i>p</i> = 0.426
RMSSD (ms)	42.3 ± 25.8	50.3 ± 28.2	34.4 ± 22.4	<i>p</i> = 0.265
LF (ms ²)	961 ± 694	1375 ± 589	547 ± 544	p = 0.018
HF (ms ²)	916 ± 568	1183 ± 1128	648 ± 621	<i>p</i> = 0.293
nLF (n.u.)	0.554 ± 0.180	0.606 ± 0.186	0.503 ± 0.170	<i>p</i> = 0.302
nHF (n.u.)	0.446 ± 0.180	0.394 ± 0.186	0.497 ± 0.170	<i>p</i> = 0.302
Baseline TSI (%)	64.8 ± 4.1	65.0 ± 3.6	64.5 ± 4.9	p = 0.844
Desaturation rate ($\% \cdot s^{-1}$)	$\textbf{-0.085} \pm 0.041$	-0.091 ± 0.055	$\textbf{-0.078} \pm 0.024$	<i>p</i> = 0.937
Reperfusion rate ($\% \cdot s^{-1}$)	0.894 ± 0.319	0.825 ± 0.262	0.963 ± 0.380	<i>p</i> = 0.481
Norm reperfusion rate (s ⁻¹)	0.018 ± 0.008	0.016 ± 0.007	0.019 ± 0.010	p = 0.580
TSI _{min} (%)	52.8 ± 6.3	52.7 ± 6.6	52.9 ± 6.6	<i>p</i> = 0.942

Values are Mean \pm SD. p value in bold indicates statistical significance. F, follicular phase subgroup; L, luteal phase subgroup; HR, heart rate; SBP, systolic blood pressure; DBP, diastolic blood pressure; RMSSD, root-mean-square difference of successive normal R–R intervals; LF, power in low frequency range; HF, power in high frequency range; nLF, normalized LF power; nHF, normalized HF power; baseline TSI, baseline tissue saturation index; norm reperfusion rate, normalised reperfusion rate; TSI_{min}, minimum tissue saturation index value reached during the occlusion phase. N = 16 when pooled, n = 9 in the follicular phase subgroup and n = 7 in the mid-luteal phase subgroup.

3.3. Submaximal exercise tests at low altitude

Table 7 presents the cardiorespiratory variables of interest measured during exercise and immediately thereafter at low altitude. However, HR during the submaximal intensity exercise was similar between F and L subgroups (132 ± 21 vs. 144 ± 18 bpm; p = 0.266, respectively). Post-exercise, the Δ HR exhibited a percent difference between F and L subgroups of 21.1% at 1 min, 23.4% at 2 min and of 21.7% at 3 min into the recovery phase. In addition to this, a percent difference of 89.4 % was observed between the two groups in the HF. Also, LFnu_{5-10min} and HFnu_{5-10min} were significantly different between F and L phases. No differences were observed in the other cardiorespiratory parameters.

Table 7. Selected cardiorespiratory variables assessed during and immediately after the submaximal exercise at low altitude.

	Pooled	F	L	p-value
Rf (breaths min ⁻¹)	30.3 ± 4.8	29.2 ± 3.0	31.7 ± 6.8	<i>p</i> = 0.338
$V_{T}(L)$	1.49 ± 0.26	1.05 ± 0.31	1.49 ± 0.23	<i>p</i> = 0.959
\dot{V}_{E} (L·min ⁻¹)	42.7 ± 8.5	43.1 ± 8.7	42.1 ± 9.9	<i>p</i> = 0.845
$\dot{V}O_2 (mL \cdot min^{-1})$	1529 ± 298	1499 ± 250	1428 ± 147	<i>p</i> = 0.519
$\dot{V}O_2$ (mL·min ⁻¹ ·Kg ⁻¹)	23.6 ± 2.8	23.6 ± 3.4	23.6 ± 2.4	<i>p</i> = 0.134
$\dot{V}CO_2 (mL \cdot min^{-1})$	1467 ± 201	1403 ± 299	1314 ± 208	<i>p</i> = 0.513
$\dot{V}_{E}\!/\dot{V}O_{2}$	28.7 ± 4.7	27.3 ± 2.2	30.5 ± 6.8	p = 0.758
$\dot{V}_{E}/\dot{V}CO_{2}$	31.0 ± 4.5	29.3 ± 1.5	33.1 ± 6.4	<i>p</i> = 0.606
P _{ET} CO ₂ (mmHg)	36.7 ± 4.7	38.2 ± 2.1	34.7 ± 6.6	p = 0.606
SpO ₂ (%)	94.1 ± 5.7	92.2 ± 6.4	96.3 ± 4.7	<i>p</i> = 0.190
CE (%)	20.1 ± 1.9	20.2 ± 1.7	19.9 ± 2.3	<i>p</i> = 0.824
RPE	10.7 ± 2.6	10.0 ± 3.0	11.6 ± 1.7	<i>p</i> = 0.238
VAS legs	29.1 ± 24.6	25.8 ± 20.9	33.4 ± 29.9	<i>p</i> = 0.556
VAS respiration	36.8 ± 24.5	36.6 ± 24.6	37.0 ± 26.6	<i>p</i> = 0.975
Aon (mL·min ⁻¹)	1018 ± 141	1107 ± 200	977 ± 152	<i>p</i> = 0.636
τοn (s)	32.2 ± 6.2	30.8 ± 5.9	33.9 ± 6.6	<i>p</i> = 0.207
Aoff (mL·min ⁻¹)	1089 ± 150	1116 ± 190	1061 ± 105	p = 0.825
au off(s)	40.1 ± 6.9	40.1 ± 6.5	38.1 ± 4.8	p = 0.745
ΔHR1min (bpm)	42.3 ± 8.0	46.5 ± 7.8	37.6 ± 5.4	<i>p</i> = 0.025
ΔHR2min (bpm)	50.9 ± 8.9	56.4 ± 5.8	44.6 ± 7.6	<i>p</i> = 0.005
ΔHR3min (bpm)	53.4 ± 9.6	58.8 ± 5.4	47.3 ± 9.9	<i>p</i> = 0.014
$HRR\tau$ (s)	46.6 ± 24.0	46.9 ± 19.5	46.3 ± 30.6	<i>p</i> = 0.962
A (bpm)	57.7 ± 11.3	62.6 ± 7.5	52.0 ± 12.7	<i>p</i> = 0.066
T30 (s)	128 ± 43	121 ± 48	137 ± 39	<i>p</i> = 0.494

AUC (s ²)	13.9 ± 8.8	15.8 ± 5.7	11.9 ± 11.5	<i>p</i> = 0.182
RMSSD _{5-10min} (ms)	23.9 ± 14.8	27.0 ± 9.3	20.4 ± 19.6	p = 0.440
$LF_{5-10min} (ms^2)$	417 ± 304	446 ± 224	373 ± 418	p = 0.704
$\mathrm{HF}_{5-10\mathrm{min}}~(\mathrm{ms}^2)$	185 ± 145	246 ± 129	94 ± 126	<i>p</i> = 0.041
$LFnu_{5-10min}$ (n.u.)	0.717 ± 0.177	0.629 ± 0.173	0.848 ± 0.072	p = 0.012
HFnu _{5-10min} (n.u.)	0.283 ± 0.177	0.371 ± 0.173	0.152 ± 0.072	p = 0.012

Values are Mean \pm SD. p value in bold indicates statistical significance. F, follicular phase subgroup; L, luteal phase subgroup; Rf, respiratory frequency; V_T , tidal volume; \dot{V}_E , minute ventilation; $\dot{V}O_2$, oxygen uptake; $\dot{V}CO_2$, carbon dioxide production; $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}O_2$, respiratory equivalent for O_2 ; $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$, respiratory equivalent for CO_2 ; $P_{ET}CO_2$, end tidal partial pressure of carbon dioxide; SpO_2 , peripheral oxygen saturation; CE, cycling efficiency; RPE, rate of perceived exertion; VAS legs, visual analogue scale for interpretation of leg pain; VAS respiration, visual analogue scale for interpretation of breathing difficulty; A_{on} , amplitude of \dot{VO}_2 values during the on-transient response; τ_{on} , time constant of the on-transient pulmonary VO₂ kinetics; A_{off} , amplitude of VO₂ values during the off-transient response; τ_{off} , time constant of the off-transient pulmonary \dot{VO}_2 kinetics; ΔHR_{1min} , absolute difference between the final heart rate at exercise completion and the heart rate recorded after 1 min of recovery; ΔHR_{2min} , absolute difference between the final heart rate at exercise completion and the heart rate recorded after 2min of recovery; ΔHR_{3min} , absolute difference between the final heart rate at exercise completion and the heart rate recorded after 3min of recovery; HRRt, time constant of the heart rate decay; A, amplitude of the peak-to-baseline heart rate difference; T30, short-term heart rate time constant; AUC, the area under the curve; RMSSD_{5-10min}, root-mean-square difference of successive normal R-R intervals; $LF_{5-10min}$, power in low frequency range; $HF_{5-10min}$, 10min, power in high frequency range; LFnu_{5-10min}, normalized LF power; HFnu_{5-10min}, normalized HF power. $N = 10^{-10}$ 16 when pooled, n = 9 in the follicular phase subgroup and n = 7 in the mid-luteal phase subgroup.

3.4. Acute transient hypoxic chemosensitivity

A significant difference was observed in the HVR between the F (0.298 \pm 0.049 L·min⁻¹.%⁻¹) and L phase subgroups (0.497 \pm 0.139 L·min⁻¹.%⁻¹) at low altitude (p = 0.001).

3.5. Ventilatory responses at high-altitude

Results obtained from the pulmonary function test conducted upon arrival at highaltitude are reported in **Table 8**, while **Table 9** displays the same variables evaluated 16 h after arrival at high-altitude. The percent differences between F and L subgroups were 1.63% and 3.75% for FVC and PEF values, respectively. However, no significant cycle-phase differences were found between EF and ML in the other variables assessed using the spirometry test.

Upon arrival at high-altitude	EF	ML	<i>p</i> -value
FVC (L)	3.71 ± 0.44	3.65 ± 0.42	<i>p</i> = 0.033
FVC (% predicted)	94.3 ± 11.1	93.0 ± 10.8	<i>p</i> = 0.035
$FEV_1(L)$	3.10 ± 0.39	3.10 ± 0.31	<i>p</i> = 0.960
FEV ₁ (% predicted)	94.7 ± 12.9	95.1 ± 11.9	<i>p</i> = 0.789
FEV ₁ /FVC (%)	84.0 ± 7.8	85.2 ± 5.9	<i>p</i> = 0.288
FEV ₁ /FVC (% predicted)	100.1 ± 8.7	100.4 ± 8.0	<i>p</i> = 0.752
$\text{FEF}_{25-75\%}(\text{L}\cdot\text{s}^{-1})$	3.48 ± 0.98	3.51 ± 0.80	p = 0.778
FEF _{25-75%} (% predicted)	97.9 ± 27.2	101.1 ± 27.1	<i>p</i> = 0.351
PEF $(L \cdot s^{-1})$	7.33 ± 1.34	7.06 ± 0.87	<i>p</i> = 0.046

Table 8. Pulmonary function upon arrival at high-altitude.

Values are Mean \pm SD. p value in bold indicates statistical significance. EF, early-follicular; ML, mid-luteal; FVC, forced vital capacity; FEV₁, forced expiratory volume in one second; FEF_{25-75%} forced expiratory flow at 25-75% of forced vital capacity; PEF, peak expiratory flow. N = 16.

Table 9. Pulmonary function 16 h post-arrival at high-altitude.

16 h post-arrival at high-altitude	EF	ML	<i>p</i> -value
FVC (L)	3.65 ± 0.46	3.66 ± 0.39	<i>p</i> = 0.824
FVC (% predicted)	93.1 ± 11.6	93.3 ± 10.7	p = 0.879
$FEV_1(L)$	2.99 ± 0.42	3.02 ± 0.35	<i>p</i> = 0.371
FEV ₁ (% predicted)	91.6 ± 14.4	92.6 ± 12.5	p = 0.302
FEV ₁ /FVC (%)	82.3 ± 10.2	82.9 ± 7.4	p = 0.551
FEV ₁ /FVC (% predicted)	98.1 ± 11.9	98.6 ± 8.4	<i>p</i> = 0.917
$FEF_{25-75\%}(L \cdot s^{-1})$	$3.14 \pm \! 0.98$	3.17 ± 0.86	<i>p</i> = 0.618
FEF25-75% (% predicted)	82.9 ± 33.5	90.3 ± 25.3	<i>p</i> = 0.313
PEF $(L \cdot s^{-1})$	7.03 ± 1.16	6.88 ± 1.05	<i>p</i> = 0.536

Values are Mean \pm *SD. EF, early-follicular; ML, mid-luteal; FVC, forced vital capacity; FVC, forced vital capacity;* FEV₁, forced expiratory volume in one second; FEF_{25-75%}, forced expiratory flow at 25-75% of forced vital capacity; PEF, peak expiratory flow. N = 16.

Table 10 displays the results of two-ways repeated measures ANOVA for lung function tests conducted at high-altitude upon arrival and 16 h after during both EF and ML. A main effect of time spent at high-altitude was observed in FEV₁ and FEF_{25-75%}, when both are expressed as absolute and predicted values, as well as in the FEV₁/FVC ratio and PEF, when expressed as absolute values. However, there was no significant effect observed for either the menstrual

phase or the interaction between menstrual phase and time spent at high-altitude on the measured lung function variables.

	EF upon arrival at high- altitude	EF 16 h after	ML upon arrival at high- altitude	ML 16 h after	Main effect (menstrual cycle phase)	Main effect (time spent at high-altitude)	Interaction Effect (menstrual cycle phase * Time)
FVC (L)	3.71 ±	3.65 ±	3.65 ±	3.66 ±	<i>p</i> = 0.367	<i>p</i> = 0.285	<i>p</i> = 0.050
FVC (% predicted)	0.44 94.3 ± 11.1	0.46 93.1 ± 11.5	0.42 93.0 ± 10.8	0.39 93.2 ± 10.7	<i>p</i> = 0.344	<i>p</i> = 0.392	<i>p</i> = 0.053
FEV ₁ (L)	3.10 ± 0.39	2.99 ± 0.42	3.10 ± 0.31	$\begin{array}{c} 3.02 \pm \\ 0.35 \end{array}$	<i>p</i> = 0.649	<i>p</i> = 0.001	<i>p</i> = 0.294
FEV ₁ (% predicted)	94.7 ± 12.9	91.6 ± 14.4	95.1 ± 11.9	92.6 ± 12.4	<i>p</i> = 0.488	<i>p</i> = 0.001	<i>p</i> = 0.436
FEV ₁ /FVC (%)	84.0 ± 7.82	82.3 ± 10.24	85.2 ± 5.92	82.9 ± 7.37	<i>p</i> = 0.328	<i>p</i> = 0.020	<i>p</i> = 0.577
FEV ₁ /FVC (% predicted)	100 ± 9	98 ± 12	100 ± 8	99 ± 8	<i>p</i> = 0.752	<i>p</i> = 0.134	<i>p</i> = 0.879
FEF _{25-75%} (L·s ⁻¹)	3.48 ±0.98	3.14 ± 0.98	3.51 ± 0.80	3.17 ± 0.86	<i>p</i> = 0.611	<i>p</i> = 0.000	<i>p</i> = 0.981
FEF _{25-75%} (% predicted)	97.9 ± 27.2	82.0 ± 33.5	101.1 ± 27.1	90.3 ± 25.3	<i>p</i> = 0.135	<i>p</i> = 0.007	<i>p</i> = 0.613
PEF $(L \cdot s^{-1})$	7.33 ± 1.34	7.03 ± 1.16	$\begin{array}{c} 7.06 \pm \\ 0.87 \end{array}$	6.88 ± 1.05	<i>p</i> = 0.158	<i>p</i> = 0.013	<i>p</i> = 0.525

 Table 10. Pulmonary function assessed upon arrival at high-altitude and 16 h after.

Values are Mean \pm *SD. p value in bold indicates statistical significance. EF, early-follicular; ML, mid-luteal; FVC, forced vital capacity; FVC, forced vital capacity; FEV*₁, forced expiratory volume in one second; FEF_{25-75%}, forced expiratory flow at 25-75% of forced vital capacity; PEF, peak expiratory flow. N = 16.

The respiratory variables measured during resting conditions 17 h post-arrival at highaltitude are represented as function of the menstrual cycle phase in **Figure 18**. Resting minute \dot{V}_E was significantly higher in EF than in ML (15.2 ± 1.9 vs. 13.2 ± 2.5 L·min⁻¹; p = 0.039). On the contrary, no significant differences were observed between EF and ML in SpO₂ levels (92.4 ± 2.3 vs. 91.2 ± 3.1%; p = 0.169), $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}O_2$ (37.3 ± 6.9 vs. 35.2 ± 5.8; p = 0.607) and $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$ (42.3 ± 7.2 vs. 40.6 ± 5.3; p = 0.570) values.

Figure 18. Selected resting respiratory parameters measured 17 h post-arrival at high-altitude.





С



Values are Mean \pm SEM. Orange dots indicate the early-follicular (EF) phase while blue squares represent the mid-luteal (ML) phase. HA, high-altitude; Rf, respiratory frequency (Panel A); V_T , tidal volume (Panel B); \dot{V}_E , minute ventilation (Panel C); $\dot{V}O_2$, oxygen uptake (Panel D and E); $\dot{V}CO_2$, carbon dioxide production (Panel F); $P_{ET}CO_2$, end tidal partial pressure of carbon dioxide (G). * Significant between-phase difference (p < 0.05). N = 16 for ventilatory parameters and n = 13 for gas exchange variables.

G

3.6 Physiological responses to exercise at high-altitude

Ventilatory responses and gas exchange values measured during submaximal intensity exercise, performed 17 h after arrival at high altitude, were unaffected by cycle phase (**Table 11**). HR (147 ± 13 vs. 146 ± 15 bpm; p = 0.521) and RPE (11.9 ± 2.0 vs. 11.8 ± 1.5 ; p = 0.774) values did not significantly differ between EF and ML, respectively. Similarly, cycling efficiency remained consistent between EF and ML (**Figure 19**).

	•	-	•	
Variables during exercise	EF	ML	<i>p</i> -value	
$Rf(breaths \cdot min^{-1})$	32.6 ± 5.5	32.3 ± 5.5	<i>p</i> = 0.650	
$V_T(L)$	1.67 ± 0.31	1.68 ± 0.35	<i>p</i> = 0.736	
$\dot{V}_{E}(L \cdot min^{-1})$	53.9 ± 13.2	53.5 ± 13.4	<i>p</i> = 0.661	
$\dot{V}O_2$ (mL·min ⁻¹)	1274 ± 390	1353 ± 237	<i>p</i> = 0.763	
$\dot{V}O_2$ (mL·min ⁻¹ ·Kg ⁻¹)	20.5 ± 5.5	21.9 ± 3.6	<i>p</i> = 0.340	
$\dot{V}CO_2 (mL \cdot min^{-1})$	1384 ± 381	1388 ± 216	<i>p</i> = 0.939	
$\dot{V}_{E}\!/\dot{V}O_{2}$	39.0 ± 9.4	37.2 ± 6.4	<i>p</i> = 0.368	
$\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$	38.5 ± 8.8	37.2 ± 4.8	<i>p</i> = 0.430	
P _{ET} CO ₂ (mmHg)	30.4 ± 6.0	30.7 ± 4.1	<i>p</i> = 0.834	
SpO ₂ (mmHg)	87.2 ± 5.7	89.0 ± 4.0	<i>p</i> = 0.528	

 Table 11. Selected respiratory variables during the submaximal exercise 17 h post-arrival at high-altitude.

Values are Mean \pm *SD. Rf, respiratory frequency;* \dot{V}_{T} , *tidal volume;* \dot{V}_{E} , *minute ventilation;* $\dot{V}O_{2}$, *oxygen uptake;* $\dot{V}CO_{2}$ carbon dioxide production; $\dot{V}E/\dot{V}O_{2}$, *ventilatory equivalent for* O_{2} ; $\dot{V}E/\dot{V}CO_{2}$, *ventilatory equivalent for* CO_{2} ; $P_{ET}CO_{2}$, *end tidal partial pressure of carbon dioxide;* SpO_{2} , *peripheral oxygen saturation.* N = 16 for ventilatory parameters and n = 13 for gas exchange variables.

Figure 19. Cycling efficiency during the submaximal intensity exercise performed 17 h after arrival at high altitude.



Values are Mean \pm SEM. Orange dots indicate the early-follicular (EF) phase while blue squares represent the mid-luteal (ML) phase. HA, high-altitude. N = 13.

At high-altitude, τ_{on} and τ_{off} , characterizing the $\dot{V}O_2$ kinetics during the on- and off-phases of submaximal exercise, exhibited no significant differences between EF and ML (**Table 12**).

 Table 12. Oxygen uptake kinetics parameters during on- and off-transient phases of submaximal exercise 17 h postarrival at high-altitude.

	EF	ML	p-value
$A_{on}(mL \cdot min^{-1})$	916 ± 256	996 ± 115	p = 0.043
$\tau_{on}\left(s\right)$	36.4 ± 7.7	35.3 ± 7.4	p = 0.160
$A_{off}(mL \cdot min^{-1})$	991 ± 248	1006 ± 134	p = 0.935
$ au_{\mathrm{off}}\left(s ight)$	45.1 ± 7.8	45.9 ± 6.8	p = 0.442

Values are Mean \pm SD. A_{on} , amplitude of oxygen uptake values during the on-transient response; τ_{on} , time constant of the on-transient pulmonary oxygen uptake kinetics; A_{off} , amplitude of oxygen uptake values during the off-transient response; τ_{off} , time constant of the off-transient pulmonary oxygen uptake kinetics. N = 13.

3.7. Cardiovascular responses at high-altitude

No significant differences were observed between EF and ML in HR (75 ± 14 vs. 79 ± 13 bpm; p = 0.346), SBP (104 ± 11 vs. 99 ± 7 mmHg; p = 0.095) and DBP (74 ± 7 vs. 73 ± 6 mmHg; p = 0.562), respectively. Similarly, HRV (**Table 13**) and HRR parameters (**Table 14**) did not differ between the two phases of the menstrual cycle. TSI_{peak} was lower during EF compared to ML. However, the other metrics of resting muscle oxygen consumption and microvascular reactivity shown in **Table 15** were similar between the two phases of the menstrual cycle.

Table 13. Heart rate variability (HRV) parameters in time and frequency domains in supine position 15 h post-arrival at high-altitude.

	EF	ML	<i>p</i> -value
HR (bpm)	70.4 ± 12.0	72.0 ± 9.7	<i>p</i> = 0.356
RMSSD (ms)	42.7 ± 27.1	$\textbf{36.0} \pm \textbf{18.7}$	p = 0.154
LF (ms ²)	1182 ± 1605	914 ± 1029	<i>p</i> = 0.632
HF (ms ²)	776 ± 647	620 ± 592	<i>p</i> = 0.326
nLF (n.u.)	0.558 ± 0.189	0.547 ± 0.226	<i>p</i> = 0.899
nHF (n.u.)	0.442 ± 0.189	0.453 ± 0.226	<i>p</i> = 0.899

Values are Mean \pm SD. RMSSD, root-mean-square difference of successive normal R–R intervals; LF, power in low frequency range; HF, power in high frequency range; nLF, normalized LF power; nHF, normalized HF power. N = 16.

Table 14. Postez	xercise heart	t rate recov	ery param	eters in tim	e and fro	requency	domains	17 h pos	st-arrival	at h	igh-
altitude.											

Variables post-exercise	EF	ML	p-value
ΔHR1min (bpm)	$40.5\ \pm 8.0$	37.8 ± 5.1	p = 0.623
ΔHR2min (bpm)	49.8 ± 6.1	46.0 ± 6.8	p = 0.195
ΔHR3min (bpm)	54.1 ± 7.1	49.2 ± 8.9	p = 0.199
$HRR\tau$ (s)	48.1 ± 26.5	44.2 ± 23.9	p = 0.341
A (bpm)	56.4 ± 8.1	51.2 ± 10.1	p = 0.082
T30 (s)	$157\pm~88$	$171\pm~79$	p = 0.695
AUC (s^2)	$9.2\pm\ 6.5$	8.1 ± 4.4	p = 0.727
RMSSD _{5-10min} (ms)	16.2 ± 11.1	15.2 ± 8.6	p = 0.979
$LF_{5-10min} (ms^2)$	370 ± 465	333 ± 255	p = 0.721
$\mathrm{HF}_{5-10\mathrm{min}}~(\mathrm{ms}^2)$	150 ± 186	124 ± 163	p = 0.905
$LFnu_{5-10min}(n.u.)$	0.759 ± 0.143	0.771 ± 0.161	p = 0.620
$\mathrm{HFnu}_{5-10\mathrm{min}}\left(\mathrm{n.u.}\right)$	0.241 ± 0.143	0.229 ± 0.161	p = 0.620

Values are Mean \pm SD. Δ HR1min, absolute difference between the final heart rate at exercise completion and the heart rate recorded after 1min of recovery; Δ HR2min, absolute difference between the final heart rate at exercise completion and the heart rate recorded after 2min of recovery; Δ HR3min, absolute difference between the final heart rate at exercise completion and the heart rate recorded after 2min of recovery; Δ HR3min, absolute difference between the final heart rate at exercise completion and the heart rate recorded after 3min of recovery; HRR τ , time constant of the heart rate decay; *A*, amplitude of the peak-to-baseline heart rate difference; T30, short-term heart rate time constant; AUC, the area under the curve; RMSSD_{5-10min}, root-mean-square difference of successive normal R–R intervals; LF_{5-10min}, power in low frequency range; HF_{5-10min}, power in high frequency range; LFnu_{5-10min}, normalized LF power; HFnu_{5-10min}, normalized HF power. N = 9.

	EF	ML	p-value
Baseline TSI (%)	65.2 ± 4.4	66.2 ± 2.6	p = 0.309
Desaturation rate (%·s ⁻¹)	$\textbf{-0.083} \pm 0.056$	$\textbf{-0.076} \pm 0.040$	p = 0.635
Reperfusion rate (%·s ⁻¹)	0.589 ± 0.432	0.695 ± 0.261	p = 0.484
Norm reperfusion rate (s ⁻¹)	0.011 ± 0.069	0.013 ± 0.068	p = 0.853
TSI _{min} (%)	53.2 ± 6.3	54.2 ± 3.9	p = 0.394
TSI _{peak} (%)	67.4 ± 3.6	68.7 ± 2.5	p = 0.047
ATSI (%)	17.7 ± 4.6	15.5 ± 4.5	p = 0.345
t _{baseline} (s)	16.4 ± 6.5	22.7 ± 20.3	p = 0.871

Table 15. NIRS-VOT derived parameters 17 h post-arrival at high-altitude.

Values are Mean \pm SD. p value in bold indicates statistical significance. Baseline TSI, baseline tissue saturation index; norm reperfusion rate, normalised reperfusion rate; TSI_{min}, minimum tissue saturation index value reached during the occlusion phase; TSI_{peak}, peak tissue saturation index value reached during the occlusion phase; A_{TSI} , amplitude of tissue saturation index change during the reperfusion phase; t_{baseline}, time to baseline. N = 14.

3.8. Acute mountain sickness and sleep quality

AMS severity and GSQS scores illustrated in **Figure 20** were similar between EF and ML. Moreover, no differences were observed between the two phases of the menstrual cycle in AMS prevalence 6 h (p = 0.564) and 15 h (p = 0.083) post-arrival at high-altitude, as indicated in **Figure 21**.

Figure 20. Individual changes in sleep quality and acute mountain sickness scores during high-altitude exposure.





Values are Mean \pm SEM. Orange dots indicate the early-follicular (EF) phase while blue squares represent the mid-luteal (ML) phase. Panel A and B show acute mountain sickness scores assessed using the Lake Louise score (LLS) respectively 6 h and 15 h post-arrival at high altitude. Panel C indicates sleep quality assessed upon awakening, 15 h post-arrival at high-altitude. HA, high-altitude. N = 16.

Figure 21. Acute mountain sickness prevalence during the early-follicular and the mid-luteal phases at different time points.



AMS prevalence (%) during ML post 6 h





AMS prevalence (%) during ML post 15 h



Values are expressed as n (%). AMS, Acute mountain sickness; EF, early-follicular (orange); ML, mid-luteal (blue). N = 16.

3.9. Cognitive function

Table 16 displays the results of cognitive tests performed at both low altitude and during acute high-altitude exposure. Similar outcomes were observed between EF and ML, with the exception of the number of lapses in the perceptual vigilance task, which was significantly lower during EF than ML at high-altitude.

	F	L	<i>p</i> -value
At low altitude :			
Digit span score	6.33 ± 1.12	6.14 ± 1.07	<i>p</i> = 0.736
TMT-A	20718 ± 3907	20274 ± 3018	p = 0.808
TMT-B	37812 ± 8775	41064 ± 18192	<i>p</i> = 0.643
B-A	17094 ± 9523	20790 ± 15557	<i>p</i> = 0.566
B/A	1.90 ± 0.67	1.97 ± 0.57	<i>p</i> = 0.814
PVT RT	329 ± 45	394 ± 118	<i>p</i> = 0.142
Lapses	1.11 ± 0.83	1.27 ± 0.75	<i>p</i> = 0.909
Inaccuracy	0.064 ± 0.020	0.068 ± 0.026	p = 0.757
	EF	ML	<i>p</i> -value
At high-altitude:			
Digit span score	6.75 ± 0.93	6.75 ± 0.93	<i>p</i> = 0.999
TMT-A	20249 ± 5408	19793 ± 3891	p = 0.744
TMT-B	27936 ± 5930	32251 ± 7928	<i>p</i> = 0.106

B-A	7687 ± 7180	12458 ± 7272	<i>p</i> = 0.116
B/A	1.43 ± 0.32	1.66 ± 0.44	p = 0.127
PVT RT	331 ± 30	345 ± 49	<i>p</i> = 0.252
Lapses	0.313 ± 0.602	1.188 ± 2.198	<i>p</i> = 0.031
Inaccuracy	0.050 ± 0.018	0.050 ± 0.020	<i>p</i> = 0.916

Values are Mean \pm SD. p value in bold indicates statistical significance. F, follicular phase subgroup; L, luteal phase subgroup; EF, early-follicular phase; ML, mid-luteal phase; TMT-A, total time for the completion of the Trail-making test part A; TMT-B, total time for the completion of the Trail-making test part B; B-A, difference between Trail making test part B and Trail making test part A, B/A, ratio between Trail making test Part B and part A; PVT RT; perceptual vigilance task reaction time; inaccuracy, the primary dependent variable of the Time-wall task. N = 16.

4. Discussion

The aim of the present study was to investigate whether potential pathophysiological differences exist, both at rest and during exercise at high-altitude, between EF and ML phases of the menstrual cycle among eumenorrheic women. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first study showing that HRV, HRR and microvascular function are not affected by the menstrual cycle during acute high-altitude exposure, as initially hypothesized. Moreover, the respiratory parameters appear to be selectively affected by cycle phase. Particularly, spirometry test revealed higher FVC and PEF during EF than ML upon arrival at 3375 m. However, these differences were no longer significant 16 h post-arrival at Torino hut. Furthermore, a higher resting minute \dot{V}_E was observed during EF compared to ML at high-altitude.

4.1. Menstrual cycle

Interestingly, ovarian hormone levels were found to fall within previously reported normal ranges for eumenorrheic women (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021; Schaumberg et al., 2017). While progesterone concentrations increased significantly during the mid-luteal phase, estradiol levels did not exhibit significant differences between the two menstrual phases investigated. Notably, due to the substantial inter- and intra-individual variability in ovarian hormone concentrations (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021), definitive cutoff values for estrogen levels corresponding to distinct menstrual phases remain undefined within sport sciences. Furthermore, progesterone thresholds used for the successful verification of the mid-luteal phase vary among studies, e.g., progesterone exceeding 6 ng·mL⁻¹ (Schaumberg et al., 2017) or greater than 16 nmol·L⁻¹ (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021). Moreover, no consensus has been reached among researchers regarding the specific hormonal profiles associated with each phase of the menstrual cycle (Elliott-Sale et al., 2021). In the present investigation, participants' menstrual cycles and related symptoms were monitored over a 6-month period preceding the commencement of the tests as well as during the study. Participants were queried about the occurrence of menstrual bleeding 3 days before undergoing physiological assessments. In case of a delay, testing sessions would have been rescheduled. However, all participants underwent testing on both the 3 ± 1 day and at 75% of their menstrual cycle. Phases, i.e., F, L, EF and ML, were determined based on these data and hormone level verification through serum sample analyses.

4.2. Respiratory function at rest and during exercise

The present study observed an enhanced HVR during the luteal phase compared to the follicular phase, consistent with findings from previous research (Schoene et al., 1981; White et al., 1983). In contrast to our within-subject comparison at 3375 m, Muza and colleagues (2001) reported no significant differences in \dot{V}_E at Pikes Peak (4300 m) using a between-groups design with distinct subjects for each menstrual phase. Although our study does not corroborate a higher $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}O_2$ as reported by Takase and colleagues (2002) in a hypobaric hypoxic chamber simulating 3000 m, our investigation reveals that V_T was more elevated during EF than ML. An increase in V_E without a corresponding increase in V_E/VO_2 suggests a potential elevation in VO₂, e.g., increased metabolic demand or respiratory cost. However, in our study VO₂ values were not significantly different between EF and ML. Also, $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$ was consistent across EF and ML. These findings suggest that the respiratory function is minimally affected by the menstrual phase during acute high-altitude exposure, with only slight differences observed in certain parameters. Discrepancies between studies may arise from the methods used to identify cycle phases, hormone concentration variability, individual responsiveness to a given ovarian hormone level, hormone receptor expression and hormonal interactions. However, additional factors necessitate examination for their potential contributions to differences in \dot{V}_E (Loeppky et al., 2001). Notably, a strong association between ROS production and the augmentation in the HVR after chronic intermittent hypoxia (CIH) has been demonstrated (Pialoux et al., 2009). Previous reports have observed a higher oxidative stress at normoxia when estrogen levels rise (Cornelli et al., 2013) or during the luteal phase (Karowicz-Bilinska et al., 2008), while others failed to find significant differences across the menstrual cycle (Ishikawa et al., 2023). To our knowledge, this study is the first to demonstrate that oxidative stress exhibits non-significant variations across the menstrual phases at high-altitude. Furthermore, it is important to mention that multiple hormones may influence physiologic regulation of breathing (Saaresranta & Polo, 2002), e.g., thyroxine, corticotropin-releasing hormone, leptin, whereas dopamine somatostatin and neuropeptide Y have a depressing effect.

During the submaximal intensity exercise at 3375 m, no significant differences were found between EF and ML in the main ventilatory and gas exchange variables, including \dot{V}_{E} , $\dot{V}O_2$, $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}O_2$, $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$. Possibly, exercise-induced increases in \dot{V}_E might have overcome and masked any hormone-mediated potential ventilatory differences measured at rest (MacNutt et al., 2012). Interestingly, a recent study (Oliveira et al., 2024) demonstrated that hypoxia induces a greater increase in \dot{V}_E during exercise compared to rest. This effect can be modulated by neural mechanisms regardless of the presence of hypoxic blood within the active skeletal muscle circulation or the release of metabolic byproducts from skeletal muscles, in the absence of humoral influences. In line with our findings, despite increased plasma progesterone in the midluteal phase of eight female lowlanders, \dot{V}_E , $\dot{V}O_2$, $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}O_2$, $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$ were not impacted by menstrual phase during both submaximal and peak exercise performed in a hypobaric chamber simulating 4300 m (Beidleman et al., 1999). Thus, ventilatory efficiency, evaluated as $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$ (Petek et al., 2023), remained unaffected by the menstrual-cycle phase at high-altitude. On the contrary, Takase and colleagues found higher $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}O_2$, $\dot{V}_E/\dot{V}CO_2$ at peak exercise during the luteal phase, whereas no significant differences were observed during submaximal exercise in the same study.

4.3. Hemodynamic responses

The present study also investigated cardiovascular responses at rest and during exercise during EF and ML at low and high altitude. Under normoxic conditions, previous investigations have reported a higher BP at the onset of menstruation than during the late follicular phase (Choi et al., 2013; Dunne et al., 1991; Srigopika et al., 2021). Interestingly, a research on hypertensive menopausal women found a significant decrease in SBP during treatment with estradiol, while DBP remained unchanged (Jespersen et al., 1983). It seems probable that the rise in endogenous estrogen levels toward the late-follicular phase may induce a similar, if smaller, effect. Indeed, estrogen may exert vasodilatory effects (White, 2002) and modulate sympathetic nervous system tone (Wyss & Carlson, 2003). In the current study, BP did not change throughout the menstrual cycle at low altitude, consistent with findings from previous research (Thakrar, 2024), as well as at high altitude. However, it is important to be cautious

when interpreting our low altitude results due to the limitations imposed by small sample sizes. Therefore, the stable BP observed during the two phases of the menstrual cycle at high-altitude could be attributed to the counterbalancing effects of progesterone opposing estrogen's influence on vascular tone (Sarrel, 1999) and to the cycle phases examined. In fact, our study did not investigate the late-follicular phase, characterized by peak estrogen levels. Conversely, HR showed a significant rise in the luteal phase subgroup at normoxia. Similarly, Barba-Moreno and colleagues (2022) observed a higher HR during the luteal phase, both at rest and during submaximal exercise, which may be attributed to an increase in basal body temperature arising from the thermogenic effects of progesterone.

4.4. Heart rate variability

Accumulating evidence suggests changes in HRV across the menstrual cycle (Brar et al., 2015). However contrasting results are found in the literature, with some investigations reporting higher sympathetic activity (Yildirir et al., 2001) and others indicating greater parasympathetic activity (Princi et al., 2005) during the luteal phase. Regarding this, it has also been suggested that estrogen increases choline uptake and acetylcholine synthesis influencing parasympathetic tone, whereas progesterone may increase the sympathetic activity (Saeki et al., 1997). However, the effects of progesterone on the autonomic nervous system remains controversial (Salerni et al., 2015). Moreover, there is evidence supporting the cardioprotective effects of estrogen (Iorga et al., 2017). Interestingly, a recent study associated the HRV decrease during the luteal phase with progesterone peak (Schmalenberger et al., 2020). In the present study, at low altitude, a higher LF was observed in F compared L subgroups. Although, all the other parameters, including the LF/HF ratio, considered as an index sympatho-vagal balance or of sympathetic modulations (Heart Rate Variability: Standards of measurement, physiological interpretation, and clinical use, 1996) were not significantly different between F and L. While, these findings may suggest that the cycle phase has a negligible influence on HRV at low altitude, it is important to note that due to high inter-individual variations, within-subject designs are highly recommended (Laborde et al., 2017). At high-altitude, HRV, assessed using a within-subject design, remained unchanged between EF and ML. Discrepancies between studies may result from interindividual variability in HRV, methodologies used for data processing, participants' characteristics and the position adopted, i.e, supine, standing or sitting.

4.5. Heart rate recovery

HR gradually returns to baseline levels during the recovery period following exercise. The initial rapid decrease in HR post-exercise completion primarily results from parasympathetic reactivation at the sinus node, whereas the second slow HR decay phase is generally related to the sympathetic activity withdrawal (Buchheit et al., 2007). It has been demonstrated that HRR from treadmill exercise until maximal exhaustion was unaffected by menstrual phase at normoxia (Yazar & Yazici, 2016). However, HRR remains significantly under-investigated in eumenorrheic women. Regarding the influence of menstrual cycle on HRR, no interaction was found between menstrual cycle phase and recovery time for HR after high-intensity interval exercise (Benito et al., 2023). In the present study, differences in the Δ HR between the end of the exercise and specific recovery time points, i.e., 1 min, 2 min and 3 min after a submaximal exercise, have been observed between F and L subgroups at low altitude, suggesting a modulating effect of the menstrual cycle on the parasympathetic system reactivation during the recovery from a submaximal exercise. However, the HRRT and T30 were not different between F and L. Alongside, a greater HF has been observed in F subgroup, which is indicative of increased parasympathetic activity from minute 5 to 10 into the recovery. It is important to acknowledge potential confounding factors, such as individual variability, particularly given that subjects in the two groups were different and that the sample sizes are small. At high-altitude, HRR assessed using a within-subject design, remained unchanged between EF and ML.

An investigation on sympathoadrenal responses during acute and chronic high-altitude exposure in women observed an increase in plasma catecholamine content and in norepinephrine and epinephrine urine excretion from sea level to high-altitude. However, the authors failed to find any significant differences between follicular- and luteal-phase assignments at altitude (Mazzeo et al., 1998). Similarly, a recent study revealed no differences between cycle phase in hypoxic cardiac response at exercise (Richalet et al., 2020). In the present study, menstrual cycle did not elicit any detectable change in BP, HR, HRV and HRR at high-altitude, confirming the hypotheses initially proposed.

4.6. Microvascular function

Beyond the cardiac outcomes, sex hormones are believed to modulate endothelium and vascular smooth muscle responses to stimuli by regulating vasoconstriction or vasodilation to maintain vascular tone (Orshal & Khalil, 2004). Specifically, 17β-estradiol, a type of estrogen,

has been suggested to mitigate the advancement of cardiovascular disease by exerting beneficial effects on inflammation, oxidative stress, NO bioavailability, and vascular remodelling (Green et al., 2016). However, a recent meta-analysis indicates that the menstrual cycle does not affect microvascular function at normoxia and demonstrates that the small effect of the luteal phase on the macrovascular function may be explained by progesterone's antagonistic actions on the benefits attributed to estrogen alone (Williams et al., 2020). Similarly, in the present study, aside from the higher TSI peak observed during ML compared to EF, no significant differences were found between the two menstrual phases in resting muscle oxygen consumption and microvascular reactivity indices. Indeed, even if estrogen has been shown to promote vasodilatation, progesterone exhibits vasoconstrictive properties that counteract the effects of estrogen on vascular tone (Sarrel, 1999). Moreover, emerging evidence suggests distinct regulatory mechanisms and susceptibility to hormonal influences between the macrovascular and the microvascular beds (Jekell et al., 2019; Sandoo et al., 2011) which may contribute to the absence of alterations on NIRS-VOT-derived resting muscle metabolism and relative speed of re-oxygenation. Indeed, previous studies have revealed lower endothelial NO synthase (eNOS) protein content (Laughlin et al., 2003) and reduced estrogen receptors (ER) expression (Huxley et al., 2018) in smaller vessels and in their endothelial cells compared to larger and resistance vessels. Notably, estrogen's influence on vascular function and on NO bioavailability through eNOS activation to increase NO production, primarily occurs by its binding to estrogen receptor. To our knowledge, this study is the first to compare resting muscle oxygen consumption and microvascular reactivity between two menstrual cycle phases at high-altitude.

5. Practical applications

Assessments of objective performance through anaerobic, aerobic, or strength-related tests do not consistently reveal a clear influence of the menstrual cycle phases on physical performance in normoxia (Carmichael et al., 2021; Colenso-Semple et al., 2023; McNulty et al., 2020). Most studies have reported minimal or insignificant differences in metabolic and performance variables among menstrual phases (Bemben et al., 1995; De Souza et al., 1990; D'Souza et al., 2023).

High altitude may induce AMS which can be a source of malaise and performance decrements, affecting high-altitude sojourns, activities and itineraries. It has been suggested that the cyclic fluctuations in estrogen and progesterone levels during the menstrual cycle in eumenorrheic women may have an impact on physiological responses to exercise at high-

altitude due to their stimulatory effect on V_E and potentially improve acclimatization to highaltitude during the luteal phase (Richalet et al., 2020). However, Gardner and colleagues (2024) found no differences in AMS occurrence between women in the follicular and luteal phases, classifying participants based solely on the timing of their last menstrual period and traditionally accepted cycle-phase ranges, without verifying hormone levels through blood sample analysis or controlling for each participant's individual cycle length. Moreover, Beidleman and colleagues (1999) concluded that maximal and submaximal exercise performances remain unaffected by menstrual cycle phase in a hypobaric hypoxic chamber. In line with these findings, the present study observed that fluctuations in ovarian hormones in eumenorrheic women have small or, in many cases, insignificant impacts on pathophysiological responses at rest and during exercise to terrestrial high-altitude. Consequently, there is currently very little evidence to aptly recommend a specific menstrual cycle phase for mountaineering, competition, work or any other high-altitude activities. Progressive acclimatization remains the primary advice for high-altitude travellers to avoid severe AMS. Moreover, rather than relying on general guidelines, it is advisable to adopt an individualized approach (McNulty et al., 2020; Ruiz-Alias et al., 2024), considering each woman's specific response to high-altitude across the menstrual cycle. In light of these findings, the increased representation of females in rigorous physiological research is strongly encouraged (D'Souza et al., 2023).

6. Methodological considerations

The present study was the first to investigate microvascular function, HRV, cycling efficiency, HRR and the prevalence and severity of AMS during two different phases of the menstrual cycle among eumenorrheic women at real high-altitude.

The strengths of the present study are the monitoring of the menstrual cycle over a 6month period prior to the beginning of the study including menstrual cycle symptoms, considering variations in cycle length within and between women, verifying the menstrual cycle phase using blood analyses, testing the same subjects at terrestrial high-altitude during two different phases of the menstrual cycle and including sixteen relatively untrained women not exposed to high-altitude prior to the study such that the tests were not confounded by previous hypoxic exposure and training sessions (Pirke et al., 1990; Russell et al., 1984). Moreover, volunteers performed familiarization tests before acute exposure to high-altitude.

Nevertheless, few limitations must be acknowledged, primarily due to logistical constraints. Firstly, baseline assessments were conducted at low altitude (1224 m) rather than

sea level. Furthermore, the majority of participants were inhabitants of Aosta Valley, inhabiting altitudes ranging from 500 m to 1220 m. Some of them may have undergone an acclimatization to low altitude compared to lowlanders, potentially influencing the observed physiological responses during acute high-altitude exposure. However, the percentage of women prone to AMS in this study are in line with known prevalence at this altitude, i.e., 10-25% at 2500 m and 50-85% at ~ 5000 m (Bärtsch and Swenson, 2013), suggesting that participants were not particularly pre-acclimatized. Secondly, although the study aimed to maintain a randomized design, logistical constraints resulted in more subjects reaching high altitude first during ML phase, followed by the EF phase (10 vs. 6). Is it also important to acknowledge that fluid intake was not controlled. However, the quite constant and low values of USG suggest that the participants were not dehydrated.

7. Conclusions

Overall, the present study provides novel insights into the complex relationship between menstrual cycle phases and pathophysiological responses to acute high-altitude exposure in eumenorrheic women. Our findings showed that hormone influence on respiratory and cardiovascular responses at 3375 m are negligeable. In fact, despite a higher FVC, PEF and \dot{V}_{E} , V_T, during EF compared to ML at rest, VO₂ kinetics, cycling efficiency, HRV, HRR and microvascular function remained consistent across the menstrual cycle. The hormonal variations measured between EF and ML had no significant effect on acclimatization and ultimately on AMS, exercise, sleep, cognitive function and other activities in healthy females. Further research is necessary to substantiate our findings and explore longitudinal responses to high-altitude across multiple menstrual cycles in order to investigate the intra-subject variability that was shown to be high in normoxia (Ruiz-Alias et al., 2024). Moreover, extending the duration of the exposure to high altitude beyond 18 h (e.g., 10 days) would clarify the effect of menstrual cycle on the acclimatization mechanisms. Future investigations should also examine additional factors (e.g., periodic breathing during sleep, maximal intensity exercise, nutritional supplementation as nitrate or ketones,...) that may influence physiological responses to high-altitude and performance in diverse female populations combining different environmental stressors (particularly, cold that is an important component of the high altitude conditions).

- Anderson, C., Wales, A. W. J., & Horne, J. A. (2010). PVT Lapses Differ According To Eyes Open, Closed, or Looking Away. *Sleep*, *33*(2), 197–204
- Arbuthnott, K., & Frank, J. (2000). Trail making test, part B as a measure of executive control:
 Validation using a set-switching paradigm. *Journal of Clinical and Experimental Neuropsychology*, 22(4), 518–528. https://doi.org/10.1076/1380-3395(200008)22:4;1-0;FT518
- Bahrke, M. S., & Shukitt-Hale, B. (1993). Effects of altitude on mood, behaviour and cognitive functioning. A review. Sports Medicine (Auckland, N.Z.), 16(2), 97–125. https://doi.org/10.2165/00007256-199316020-00003
- Bairam, A., Uppari, N., Mubayed, S., & Joseph, V. (2015). An Overview on the Respiratory Stimulant Effects of Caffeine and Progesterone on Response to Hypoxia and Apnea Frequency in Developing Rats. *Advances in Experimental Medicine and Biology*, 860, 211–220. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-18440-1 23
- Barba-Moreno, L., Cupeiro, R., Romero-Parra, N., Janse de Jonge, X. A. K., & Peinado, A. B. (2022). Cardiorespiratory Responses to Endurance Exercise Over the Menstrual Cycle and With Oral Contraceptive Use. *The Journal of Strength & Conditioning Research*, *36*(2), 392. https://doi.org/10.1519/JSC.000000000003447
- Bärtsch, P., & Gibbs, J. S. R. (2007). Effect of Altitude on the Heart and the Lungs. *Circulation*, *116*(19), 2191–2202. https://doi.org/10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.106.650796
- Bärtsch, P., & Saltin, B. (2008). General introduction to altitude adaptation and mountain sickness. Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports, 18(s1), 1–10. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0838.2008.00827.x
- Bärtsch, P., & Swenson, E. R. (2013). Acute High-Altitude Illnesses. New England Journal of Medicine, 368(24), 2294–2302. https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMcp1214870

- Bayliss, D. A., & Millhorn, D. E. (1992). Central neural mechanisms of progesterone action: Application to the respiratory system. *Journal of Applied Physiology (Bethesda, Md.:* 1985), 73(2), 393–404. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1992.73.2.393
- Behan, M., & Wenninger, J. M. (2008). Sex steroidal hormones and respiratory control. *Respiratory Physiology & Neurobiology*, 164(1–2), 213–221. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resp.2008.06.006
- Beidleman, B. A., Rock, P. B., Muza, S. R., Fulco, C. S., Forte, V. A., & Cymerman, A. (1999).
 Exercise V'e and physical performance at altitude are not affected by menstrual cycle phase. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 86(5), 1519–1526. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1999.86.5.1519
- Bemben, D. A., Salm, P. C., & Salm, A. J. (1995). Ventilatory and blood lactate responses to maximal treadmill exercise during the menstrual cycle. *The Journal of Sports Medicine* and Physical Fitness, 35(4), 257–262
- Benito, P. J., Alfaro-Magallanes, V. M., Rael, B., Castro, E. A., Romero-Parra, N., Rojo-Tirado, M. A., & Peinado, A. B. (2023). Effect of Menstrual Cycle Phase on the Recovery Process of High-Intensity Interval Exercise—A Cross-Sectional Observational Study. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 20(4), 3266. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph20043266
- Borrani, F., Candau, R., Millet, G. Y., Perrey, S., Fuchslocher, J., & Rouillon, J. D. (2001). Is the V o 2 slow component dependent on progressive recruitment of fast-twitch fibers in trained runners? *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 90(6), 2212–2220. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.2001.90.6.2212
- Brar, T. K., Singh, K. D., & Kumar, A. (2015). Effect of Different Phases of Menstrual Cycle on Heart Rate Variability (HRV). *Journal of Clinical and Diagnostic Research : JCDR*, 9(10), CC01–CC04. https://doi.org/10.7860/JCDR/2015/13795.6592

- Buchheit, M., Millet, G. P., Parisy, A., Pourchez, S., Laursen, P. B., & Ahmaidi, S. (2008).
 Supramaximal training and postexercise parasympathetic reactivation in adolescents. *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 40(2), 362–371.
 https://doi.org/10.1249/mss.0b013e31815aa2ee
- Buchheit, M., Papelier, Y., Laursen, P. B., & Ahmaidi, S. (2007). Noninvasive assessment of cardiac parasympathetic function: Postexercise heart rate recovery or heart rate variability? *American Journal of Physiology. Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, 293(1), H8-10. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00335.2007
- Burtscher, J., Mallet, R. T., Pialoux, V., Millet, G. P., & Burtscher, M. (2022). Adaptive Responses to Hypoxia and/or Hyperoxia in Humans. *Antioxidants & Redox Signaling*, 37(13–15), 887–912. https://doi.org/10.1089/ars.2021.0280
- Burtscher, J., Raberin, A., Brocherie, F., Malatesta, D., Manferdelli, G., Citherlet, T., Krumm,
 B., Bourdillon, N., Antero, J., Rasica, L., Burtscher, M., & Millet, G. P. (2023).
 Recommendations for Women in Mountain Sports and Hypoxia Training/Conditioning.
 Sports Medicine (Auckland, N.Z.). https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-023-01970-6
- Carmichael, M. A., Thomson, R. L., Moran, L. J., & Wycherley, T. P. (2021). The Impact of Menstrual Cycle Phase on Athletes' Performance: A Narrative Review. *International Journal of Environmental Research and Public Health*, 18(4), 1667. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph18041667
- Chaytor, N., Schmitter-Edgecombe, M., & Burr, R. (2006). Improving the ecological validity of executive functioning assessment. Archives of Clinical Neuropsychology: The Official Journal of the National Academy of Neuropsychologists, 21(3), 217–227. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.acn.2005.12.002

- Chen, H. I., & Tang, Y. R. (1989). Effects of the menstrual cycle on respiratory muscle function. *The American Review of Respiratory Disease*, 140(5), 1359–1362. https://doi.org/10.1164/ajrccm/140.5.1359
- Choi, H.-M., Stebbins, C. L., Nho, H., Kim, M.-S., Chang, M.-J., & Kim, J.-K. (2013). Effects of Ovarian Cycle on Hemodynamic Responses during Dynamic Exercise in Sedentary Women. *The Korean Journal of Physiology & Pharmacology : Official Journal of the Korean Physiological Society and the Korean Society of Pharmacology*, 17(6), 499–503. https://doi.org/10.4196/kjpp.2013.17.6.499
- Cogo, A. (2011). The lung at high altitude. Multidisciplinary Respiratory Medicine, 6(1), 14– 15. https://doi.org/10.1186/2049-6958-6-1-14
- Colenso-Semple, L. M., D'Souza, A. C., Elliott-Sale, K. J., & Phillips, S. M. (2023). Current evidence shows no influence of women's menstrual cycle phase on acute strength performance or adaptations to resistance exercise training. *Frontiers in Sports and Active Living*, 5. https://doi.org/10.3389/fspor.2023.1054542
- Conkin, J., & Wessel, J. H. (2008). Critique of the equivalent air altitude model. *Aviation, Space, and Environmental Medicine*, 79(10), 975–982. https://doi.org/10.3357/asem.2331.2008
- Coppel, J., Hennis, P., Gilbert-Kawai, E., & Grocott, M. P. (2015). The physiological effects of hypobaric hypoxia versus normobaric hypoxia: A systematic review of crossover trials. *Extreme Physiology & Medicine*, 4, 2. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13728-014-0021-6
- Cornelli, U., Belcaro, G., Cesarone, M. R., & Finco, A. (2013). Analysis of oxidative stress during the menstrual cycle. *Reproductive Biology and Endocrinology : RB&E*, 11, 74. https://doi.org/10.1186/1477-7827-11-74
- Cornwell, W. K., Baggish, A. L., Bhatta, Y. K. D., Brosnan, M. J., Dehnert, C., Guseh, J. S., Hammer, D., Levine, B. D., Parati, G., Wolfel, E. E., & American Heart Association

Exercise, Cardiac Rehabilitation, and Secondary Prevention Committee of the Council on Clinical Cardiology; and Council on Arteriosclerosis, Thrombosis and Vascular Biology. (2021). Clinical Implications for Exercise at Altitude Among Individuals With Cardiovascular Disease: A Scientific Statement From the American Heart Association. *Journal of the American Heart Association*, *10*(19), e023225. https://doi.org/10.1161/JAHA.121.023225

- Costello, J. T., Bieuzen, F., & Bleakley, C. M. (2014). Where are all the female participants in Sports and Exercise Medicine research? *European Journal of Sport Science*, *14*(8), 847– 851. https://doi.org/10.1080/17461391.2014.911354
- Cowley, E., Olenick, A., Mcnulty, K., & Ross, E. (2021). "Invisible Sportswomen": The Sex Data Gap in Sport and Exercise Science Research. *Women in Sport and Physical Activity Journal, 29*, 1–6. https://doi.org/10.1123/wspaj.2021-0028
- da Silva, S. B., de Sousa Ramalho Viana, E., & de Sousa, M. B. C. (2006). Changes in peak expiratory flow and respiratory strength during the menstrual cycle. *Respiratory Physiology* & *Neurobiology*, *150*(2–3), 211–219. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resp.2005.03.001
- Dam, T. V., Dalgaard, L. B., Sevdalis, V., Bibby, B. M., Janse de Jonge, X., Gravholt, C. H., & Hansen, M. (2022). Muscle Performance during the Menstrual Cycle Correlates with Psychological Well-Being, but Not Fluctuations in Sex Hormones. *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 54(10), 1678–1689. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.00000000002961
- Das, T. K. (1998). Effects of the menstrual cycle on timing and depth of breathing at rest. *Indian* Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology, 42(4), 498–502
- Davis-Wilson, H., & Hackney, A. (2017). The Hypothalamic–Pituitary–Ovarian Axis and Oral Contraceptives: Regulation and Function. In *Sex Hormones, Exercise and Women:*

Scientific and Clinical Aspects (pp. 1–17). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-44558-8_1

- De Souza, M. J., Maguire, M. S., Rubin, K. R., & Maresh, C. M. (1990). Effects of menstrual phase and amenorrhea on exercise performance in runners. *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 22(5), 575–580. https://doi.org/10.1249/00005768-199010000-00006
- Derstine, M., Jean, D., Beidleman, B. A., Pichler Hefti, J., Hillebrandt, D., Horakova, L., Kriemler, S., Mateikaité–Pipiriené, K., Paal, P., Rosier, A. J., Andjelkovic, M., & Keyes, L. E. (2023). Acute Mountain Sickness and High Altitude Cerebral Edema in Women:
 A Scoping Review—UIAA Medical Commission Recommendations. *High Altitude Medicine & Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1089/ham.2023.0043
- DiPasquale, D. M., Strangman, G. E., Harris, N. S., & Muza, S. R. (2015). Acute Mountain Sickness, Hypoxia, Hypobaria and Exercise Duration each Affect Heart Rate. *International Journal of Sports Medicine*, 36(8), 609–614. https://doi.org/10.1055/s-0034-1398623
- Dombovy, M. L., Bonekat, H. W., Williams, T. J., & Staats, B. A. (1987). Exercise performance and ventilatory response in the menstrual cycle. *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 19(2), 111–117
- D'Souza, A. C., Wageh, M., Williams, J. S., Colenso-Semple, L. M., McCarthy, D. G., McKay,
 A. K. A., Elliott-Sale, K. J., Burke, L. M., Parise, G., MacDonald, M. J., Tarnopolsky,
 M. A., & Phillips, S. M. (2023). Menstrual cycle hormones and oral contraceptives: A multimethod systems physiology-based review of their impact on key aspects of female physiology. *Journal of Applied Physiology (Bethesda, Md.: 1985)*, *135*(6), 1284–1299. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00346.2023

- Dunne, F. P., Barry, D. G., Ferriss, J. B., Grealy, G., & Murphy, D. (1991). Changes in blood pressure during the normal menstrual cycle. *Clinical Science*, 81(s25), 515–518. https://doi.org/10.1042/cs0810515
- Eliyahu, E., Katz, M. G., Vincek, A., Freage-Kahn, L., Ravvin, S., Tal, S., Grage, H., Shtraizent,
 N., Barak, T., & Arkush, B. (2023). Effects of Hormone Replacement Therapy on
 Women's Lung Health and Disease. *Pulmonary Therapy*, 9(4), 461–477.
 https://doi.org/10.1007/s41030-023-00240-0
- Elliott-Sale, K. J., Minahan, C. L., de Jonge, X. A. K. J., Ackerman, K. E., Sipilä, S., Constantini, N. W., Lebrun, C. M., & Hackney, A. C. (2021). Methodological Considerations for Studies in Sport and Exercise Science with Women as Participants: A Working Guide for Standards of Practice for Research on Women. *Sports Medicine (Auckland, N.Z.), 51*(5), 843–861. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-021-01435-8
- Estoppey, J., Léger, B., Vuistiner, P., Sartori, C., & Kayser, B. (2019). Low- and High-Altitude
 Cortisol Awakening Responses Differ Between AMS-Prone and AMS-Resistant
 Mountaineers. *High Altitude Medicine & Biology*, 20(4), 344–351.
 https://doi.org/10.1089/ham.2019.0035
- Faiss, R., Pialoux, V., Sartori, C., Faes, C., Dériaz, O., & Millet, G. P. (2013). Ventilation, oxidative stress, and nitric oxide in hypobaric versus normobaric hypoxia. *Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise*, 45(2), 253–260. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.0b013e31826d5aa2
- Fehring, R. J., Schneider, M., & Raviele, K. (2006). Variability in the Phases of the Menstrual Cycle. Journal of Obstetric, Gynecologic, & Neonatal Nursing, 35(3), 376–384. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1552-6909.2006.00051.x
- Foster, P. S., Goldie, R. G., & Paterson, J. W. (1983). Effect of steroids on beta-adrenoceptormediated relaxation of pig bronchus. *British Journal of Pharmacology*, 78(2), 441–445.

- Fulco, C. S., Beidleman, B. A., & Muza, S. R. (2013). Effectiveness of Preacclimatization Strategies for High-Altitude Exposure. *Exercise and Sport Sciences Reviews*, 41(1), 55. https://doi.org/10.1097/JES.0b013e31825eaa33
- Gardner, L., Keyes, L. E., Phillips, C., Small, E., Adhikari, T., Barott, N., Zafren, K., Maharjan, R., & Marvel, J. (2024). Women at Altitude: Menstrual-Cycle Phase, Menopause, and Exogenous Progesterone Are Not Associated with Acute Mountain Sickness. *High Altitude Medicine & Biology*. https://doi.org/10.1089/ham.2023.0100
- Gargaglioni, L. H., Marques, D. A., & Patrone, L. G. A. (2019). Sex differences in breathing. Comparative Biochemistry and Physiology Part A: Molecular & Integrative Physiology, 238, 110543. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cbpa.2019.110543
- Gaudino, E. A., Geisler, M. W., & Squires, N. K. (1995). Construct validity in the Trail Making
 Test: What makes Part B harder? *Journal of Clinical and Experimental Neuropsychology*, 17(4), 529–535. https://doi.org/10.1080/01688639508405143
- Goldsmith, E., & Glaister, M. (2020). The effect of the menstrual cycle on running economy.
 The Journal of Sports Medicine and Physical Fitness, 60(4), 610–617.
 https://doi.org/10.23736/S0022-4707.20.10229-9
- Green, D. J., Hopkins, N. D., Jones, H., Thijssen, D. H. J., Eijsvogels, T. M. H., & Yeap, B. B.
 (2016). Sex differences in vascular endothelial function and health in humans: Impacts of exercise. *Experimental Physiology*, 101(2), 230–242. https://doi.org/10.1113/EP085367
- Gurd, B. J., Scheid, J., Paterson, D. H., & Kowalchuk, J. M. (2007). O2 uptake and muscle deoxygenation kinetics during the transition to moderate-intensity exercise in different phases of the menstrual cycle in young adult females. *European Journal of Applied Physiology*, 101(3), 321–330. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-007-0505-9

- Hackett, P. H. (1999). The cerebral etiology of high-altitude cerebral edema and acute mountain sickness. *Wilderness & Environmental Medicine*, 10(2), 97–109. https://doi.org/10.1580/1080-6032(1999)010[0097:tceoha]2.3.co;2
- Hatta, T., & Nagaya, K. (2009). Menstrual cycle phase effects on memory and Stroop task performance. *Archives of Sexual Behavior*, *38*(5), 821–827. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-008-9445-7
- Heart rate variability. Standards of measurement, physiological interpretation, and clinical use. Task Force of the European Society of Cardiology and the North American Society of Pacing and Electrophysiology. (1996). *European Heart Journal*, *17*(3), 354–381
- Hessemer, V., & Brück, K. (1985). Influence of menstrual cycle on thermoregulatory, metabolic, and heart rate responses to exercise at night. *Journal of Applied Physiology* (*Bethesda, Md.: 1985*), 59(6), 1911–1917. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1985.59.6.1911
- Horakova, L., Paal, P., Pichler Hefti, J., Andjelkovic, M., Beidleman, B. A., Derstine, M., Hillebrandt, D., Jean, D., Mateikaitė-Pipirienė, K., Rosier, A. J., Kriemler, S., & Keyes, L. E. (2023). Women's Health at High Altitude: An Introduction to a 7-Part Series by the International Climbing and Mountaineering Federation Medical Commission. *High Altitude Medicine & Biology*, *24*(4), 243–246. https://doi.org/10.1089/ham.2023.0041
- Huxley, V. H., Kemp, S. S., Schramm, C., Sieveking, S., Bingaman, S., Yu, Y., Zaniletti, I., Stockard, K., & Wang, J. (2018). Sex differences influencing micro- and macrovascular endothelial phenotype in vitro. *The Journal of Physiology*, 596(17), 3929–3949. https://doi.org/10.1113/JP276048
- Iorga, A., Cunningham, C. M., Moazeni, S., Ruffenach, G., Umar, S., & Eghbali, M. (2017). The protective role of estrogen and estrogen receptors in cardiovascular disease and the controversial use of estrogen therapy. *Biology of Sex Differences*, 8. https://doi.org/10.1186/s13293-017-0152-8

- Ishikawa, A., Matsushita, H., Shimizu, S., Morita, N., Hanai, R., Sugiyama, S., Watanabe, K.,
 & Wakatsuki, A. (2023). Impact of Menopause and the Menstrual Cycle on Oxidative
 Stress in Japanese Women. *Journal of Clinical Medicine*, *12*(3), 829.
 https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm12030829
- Jafarian, S., Gorouhi, F., Taghva, A., & Lotfi, J. (2008). High-altitude sleep disturbance: Results of the Groningen Sleep Quality Questionnaire survey. *Sleep Medicine*, 9(4), 446–449. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.sleep.2007.06.017
- Janse De Jonge, X., Thompson, B., & Han, A. (2019). Methodological Recommendations for Menstrual Cycle Research in Sports and Exercise. *Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise*, 51(12), 2610. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.00000000002073
- Jekell, A., Kalani, M., & Kahan, T. (2019). The interrelation of endothelial function and microvascular reactivity in different vascular beds, and risk assessment in hypertension: Results from the Doxazosin-ramipril study. *Heart and Vessels*, 34(3), 484–495. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00380-018-1265-7
- Jespersen, C. M., Arnung, K., Hagen, C., Hilden, T., Nielsen, F., Nielsen, M. D., & Giese, J. (1983). Effects of natural oestrogen therapy on blood pressure and renin-angiotensin system in normotensive and hypertensive menopausal women. *Journal of Hypertension*, 1(4), 361–364. https://doi.org/10.1097/00004872-198312000-00007
- Joseph, V., Laouafa, S., Marcouiller, F., Roussel, D., Pialoux, V., & Bairam, A. (2020). Progesterone decreases apnoea and reduces oxidative stress induced by chronic intermittent hypoxia in ovariectomized female rats. *Experimental Physiology*, 105(6), 1025–1034. https://doi.org/10.1113/EP088430
- Karowicz-Bilinska, A., Plodzidym, M., Krol, J., Lewinska, A., & Bartosz, G. (2008). Changes of markers of oxidative stress during menstrual cycle. *Redox Report: Communications in Free Radical Research*, 13(5), 237–240. https://doi.org/10.1179/135100008X308993

- Laborde, S., Mosley, E., & Thayer, J. F. (2017). Heart Rate Variability and Cardiac Vagal Tone in Psychophysiological Research – Recommendations for Experiment Planning, Data Analysis, and Data Reporting. *Frontiers in Psychology*, 8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyg.2017.00213
- Lahm, T., Patel, K. M., Crisostomo, P. R., Markel, T. A., Wang, M., Herring, C., & Meldrum,
 D. R. (2007). Endogenous estrogen attenuates pulmonary artery vasoreactivity and acute hypoxic pulmonary vasoconstriction: The effects of sex and menstrual cycle. *American Journal of Physiology. Endocrinology and Metabolism*, 293(3), E865-871. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpendo.00201.2007
- Laouafa, S., Ribon-Demars, A., Marcouiller, F., Roussel, D., Bairam, A., Pialoux, V., & Joseph,
 V. (2017). Estradiol Protects Against Cardiorespiratory Dysfunctions and Oxidative
 Stress in Intermittent Hypoxia. *Sleep*, 40(8). https://doi.org/10.1093/sleep/zsx104
- Laughlin, M. H., Turk, J. R., Schrage, W. G., Woodman, C. R., & Price, E. M. (2003). Influence of coronary artery diameter on eNOS protein content. *American Journal of Physiology-Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, 284(4), H1307–H1312. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00792.2002
- Loeppky, J. A., Scotto, P., Charlton, G. C., Gates, L., Icenogle, M., & Roach, R. C. (2001).
 Ventilation is greater in women than men, but the increase during acute altitude hypoxia is the same. *Respiration Physiology*, *125*(3), 225–237. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0034-5687(00)00221-8
- Loh, S., Lamond, N., Dorrian, J., Roach, G., & Dawson, D. (2004). The validity of psychomotor vigilance tasks of less than 10-minute duration. *Behavior Research Methods, Instruments, & Computers: A Journal of the Psychonomic Society, Inc*, 36(2), 339–346. https://doi.org/10.3758/bf03195580

- MacNutt, M. J., De Souza, M. J., Tomczak, S. E., Homer, J. L., & Sheel, A. W. (2012). Resting and exercise ventilatory chemosensitivity across the menstrual cycle. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 112(5), 737–747. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00727.2011
- Maki, P. M., Rich, J. B., & Rosenbaum, R. S. (2002). Implicit memory varies across the menstrual cycle: Estrogen effects in young women. *Neuropsychologia*, 40(5), 518–529. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0028-3932(01)00126-9
- Mallet, R. T., Burtscher, J., Pialoux, V., Pasha, Q., Ahmad, Y., Millet, G. P., & Burtscher, M.
 (2023). Molecular Mechanisms of High-Altitude Acclimatization. *International Journal of Molecular Sciences*, 24(2), 1698. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijms24021698
- Mallet, R. T., Burtscher, J., Richalet, J.-P., Millet, G. P., & Burtscher, M. (2021). Impact of High Altitude on Cardiovascular Health: Current Perspectives. *Vascular Health and Risk Management*, 17, 317–335. https://doi.org/10.2147/VHRM.S294121
- Manferdelli, G., Narang, B. J., Pialoux, V., Giardini, G., Debevec, T., & Millet, G. P. (2023).
 Microvascular and oxidative stress responses to acute high-altitude exposure in prematurely born adults. *Scientific Reports*, 13(1), 6860. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41598-023-34038-6
- Martin, A., Millet, G., Osredkar, D., Mramor, M., Faes, C., Gouraud, E., Debevec, T., & Pialoux, V. (2020). Effect of pre-term birth on oxidative stress responses to normoxic and hypoxic exercise. *Redox Biology*, 32, 101497. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.redox.2020.101497
- Mazzeo, R. S., Child, A., Butterfield, G. E., Mawson, J. T., Zamudio, S., & Moore, L. G. (1998).
 Catecholamine response during 12 days of high-altitude exposure (4,300 m) in women. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 84(4), 1151–1157.
 https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1998.84.4.1151

- McLay, K. M., Fontana, F. Y., Nederveen, J. P., Guida, F. F., Paterson, D. H., Pogliaghi, S., & Murias, J. M. (2016). Vascular responsiveness determined by near-infrared spectroscopy measures of oxygen saturation. *Experimental Physiology*, 101(1), 34–40. https://doi.org/10.1113/EP085406
- McNulty, K. L., Elliott-Sale, K. J., Dolan, E., Swinton, P. A., Ansdell, P., Goodall, S., Thomas, K., & Hicks, K. M. (2020). The Effects of Menstrual Cycle Phase on Exercise Performance in Eumenorrheic Women: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. *Sports Medicine (Auckland, N.Z.)*, 50(10), 1813–1827. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-020-01319-3
- Meijman, T. F., Thunnissen, M. J., & de Vries-Griever, A. G. H. (1990). The after-effects of a prolonged period of day-sleep on subjective sleep quality. *Work & Stress*, 4(1), 65–70. https://doi.org/10.1080/02678379008256965
- Miller, G. A. (1956). The magical number seven, plus or minus two: Some limits on our capacity for processing information. *Psychological Review*, 63(2), 81–97. https://doi.org/10.1037/h0043158
- Miller, M. R., Hankinson, J., Brusasco, V., Burgos, F., Casaburi, R., Coates, A., Crapo, R., Enright, P., Grinten, C. P. M. van der, Gustafsson, P., Jensen, R., Johnson, D. C., MacIntyre, N., McKay, R., Navajas, D., Pedersen, O. F., Pellegrino, R., Viegi, G., & Wanger, J. (2005). Standardisation of spirometry. *European Respiratory Journal*, 26(2), 319–338. https://doi.org/10.1183/09031936.05.00034805
- Millet, G. P., & Debevec, T. (2020). CrossTalk proposal: Barometric pressure, independent of , is the forgotten parameter in altitude physiology and mountain medicine. *The Journal* of Physiology, 598(5), 893–896. https://doi.org/10.1113/JP278673
- Millet, G. P., Faiss, R., & Pialoux, V. (2012). Point: Counterpoint: Hypobaric hypoxia induces/does not induce different responses from normobaric hypoxia. *Journal of*
Applied Physiology, *112*(10), 1783–1784.

- Mordecai, K. L., Rubin, L. H., & Maki, P. M. (2008). Effects of menstrual cycle phase and oral contraceptive use on verbal memory. Hormones and Behavior, 54(2), 286-293. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.yhbeh.2008.03.006
- Mrakic-Sposta, S., Gussoni, M., Dellanoce, C., Marzorati, M., Montorsi, M., Rasica, L., Pratali, L., D'Angelo, G., Martinelli, M., Bastiani, L., Di Natale, L., & Vezzoli, A. (2021). Effects of acute and sub-acute hypobaric hypoxia on oxidative stress: A field study in Alps. European Journal of Applied Physiology, the 121(1), 297-306. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00421-020-04527-x
- Mueller, S. T., & Piper, B. J. (2014). The Psychology Experiment Building Language (PEBL) and PEBL Test Battery. Journal of Neuroscience Methods, 222, 250-259. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jneumeth.2013.10.024
- Muza, S. R., Rock, P. B., Fulco, C. S., Zamudio, S., Braun, B., Cymerman, A., Butterfield, G. E., & Moore, L. G. (2001). Women at altitude: Ventilatory acclimatization at 4,300 m. Journal of Applied Physiology (Bethesda, Md.: 1985), 91(4), 1791–1799. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.2001.91.4.1791
- Nuzzo, J. L., & Deaner, R. O. (2024). Women and men report unequal interest in participating in exercise research. Journal of Applied Physiology, 136(1), 53-55. https://doi.org/10.1152/japplphysiol.00813.2023
- Oliveira, D. M., Rashid, A., Brassard, P., & Silva, B. M. (2024). Exercise-induced potentiation of the acute hypoxic ventilatory response: Neural mechanisms and implications for cerebral blood flow. Experimental Physiology. https://doi.org/10.1113/EP091330

- Orshal, J. M., & Khalil, R. A. (2004). Gender, sex hormones, and vascular tone. American Journal of Physiology. Regulatory, Integrative and Comparative Physiology, 286(2), R233-249. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpregu.00338.2003
- Pellegrini, B., Hettinga, F. J., Mourot, L. D., Vernillo, G., & Schena, F. (2023). State of the art and perspectives of sports science in the run-up to the Milano Cortina 2026 Olympic Winter Games. *Sport Sciences for Health*, 19(4), 1039–1042. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11332-023-01109-0
- Perrey, S., Candau, R., Borrani, F., Millet, G. Y., & Rouillon, J. D. (2002). Recovery kinetics of oxygen uptake following severe-intensity exercise in runners. *The Journal of Sports Medicine and Physical Fitness*, 42(4), 381–388
- Petek, B. J., Churchill, T. W., Gustus, S. K., Schoenike, M. W., Nayor, M., Moulson, N., Guseh, J. S., VanAtta, C., Blodgett, J. B., Contursi, M., Lewis, G. D., Baggish, A. L., & Wasfy, M. M. (2023). Characterization of ventilatory efficiency during cardiopulmonary exercise testing in healthy athletes. *European Journal of Preventive Cardiology*, *30*(5), e21–e24. https://doi.org/10.1093/eurjpc/zwac255
- Pialoux, V., Hanly, P. J., Foster, G. E., Brugniaux, J. V., Beaudin, A. E., Hartmann, S. E., Pun, M., Duggan, C. T., & Poulin, M. J. (2009). Effects of exposure to intermittent hypoxia on oxidative stress and acute hypoxic ventilatory response in humans. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine*, 180(10), 1002–1009. https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.200905-06710C
- Piper, B. J., Li, V., Eiwaz, M. A., Kobel, Y. V., Benice, T. S., Chu, A. M., Olsen, R. H. J., Rice,
 D. Z., Gray, H. M., & Mueller, S. T. (2012). Executive function on the Psychology
 Experiment Building Language tests. *Behavior Research Methods*, 44(1), 110–123.
 https://doi.org/10.3758/s13428-011-0096-6

- Piper, B. J., Mueller, S. T., Geerken, A. R., Dixon, K. L., Kroliczak, G., Olsen, R. H. J., & Miller, J. K. (2015). Reliability and validity of neurobehavioral function on the Psychology Experimental Building Language test battery in young adults. *PeerJ*, 3, e1460. https://doi.org/10.7717/peerj.1460
- Pirke, K. M., Schweiger, U., Broocks, A., Tuschl, R. J., & Laessle, R. G. (1990). Luteinizing hormone and follicle stimulating hormone secretion patterns in female athletes with and without menstrual disturbances. *Clinical Endocrinology*, *33*(3), 345–353. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2265.1990.tb00499.x
- Princi, T., Parco, S., Accardo, A., Radillo, O., De Seta, F., & Guaschino, S. (2005). Parametric evaluation of heart rate variability during the menstrual cycle in young women. *Biomedical Sciences Instrumentation*, 41, 340–345
- Quanjer, P. H., Stanojevic, S., Cole, T. J., Baur, X., Hall, G. L., Culver, B. H., Enright, P. L., Hankinson, J. L., Ip, M. S. M., Zheng, J., Stocks, J., & ERS Global Lung Function Initiative. (2012). Multi-ethnic reference values for spirometry for the 3-95-yr age range: The global lung function 2012 equations. *The European Respiratory Journal*, 40(6), 1324–1343. https://doi.org/10.1183/09031936.00080312
- Raberin, A., Burtscher, J., Citherlet, T., Manferdelli, G., Krumm, B., Bourdillon, N., Antero, J.,
 Rasica, L., Malatesta, D., Brocherie, F., Burtscher, M., & Millet, G. P. (2023). Women at Altitude: Sex-Related Physiological Responses to Exercise in Hypoxia. *Sports Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1007/s40279-023-01954-6
- Rajesh, C. S., Gupta, P., & Vaney, N. (2000). Status of pulmonary function tests in adolescent females of Delhi. *Indian Journal of Physiology and Pharmacology*, 44(4), 442–448.
- Rasica, L., Inglis, E. C., Iannetta, D., Soares, R. N., & Murias, J. M. (2022). Fitness Level- and Sex-Related Differences in Macrovascular and Microvascular Responses during

Reactive Hyperemia. Medicine & Science in Sports & Exercise, 54(3), 497. https://doi.org/10.1249/MSS.00000000002806

- Reed, B. G., & Carr, B. R. (2000). The Normal Menstrual Cycle and the Control of Ovulation.
 In K. R. Feingold, B. Anawalt, M. R. Blackman, A. Boyce, G. Chrousos, E. Corpas, W.
 W. de Herder, K. Dhatariya, K. Dungan, J. Hofland, S. Kalra, G. Kaltsas, N. Kapoor, C.
 Koch, P. Kopp, M. Korbonits, C. S. Kovacs, W. Kuohung, B. Laferrère, ... D. P. Wilson (Eds.), *Endotext*. MDText.com, Inc. http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/books/NBK279054/
- Regensteiner, J. G., McCullough, R. G., McCullough, R. E., Pickett, C. K., & Grindlay Moore, L. (1990). Combined effects of female hormones and exercise on hypoxic ventilatory response. *Respiration Physiology*, 82(1), 107–114. https://doi.org/10.1016/0034-5687(90)90027-V
- Reger, M., Peterman, J. E., Kram, R., & Byrnes, W. C. (2013). Exercise efficiency of low power output cycling. *Scandinavian Journal of Medicine & Science in Sports*, 23(6), 713–721. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0838.2012.01448.x
- Richalet, J.-P., Larmignat, P., Poitrine, E., Letournel, M., & Canouï-Poitrine, F. (2012).
 Physiological Risk Factors for Severe High-Altitude Illness. *American Journal of Respiratory and Critical Care Medicine*, 185(2), 192–198. https://doi.org/10.1164/rccm.201108-1396OC
- Richalet, J.-P., Lhuissier, F., & Jean, D. (2020). Ventilatory Response to Hypoxia and Tolerance to High Altitude in Women: Influence of Menstrual Cycle, Oral Contraception, and Menopause. *High Altitude Medicine & Biology*, 21(1), 12–19. https://doi.org/10.1089/ham.2019.0063
- Roach, R. C., Hackett, P. H., Oelz, O., Bärtsch, P., Luks, A. M., MacInnis, M. J., & Baillie, J.
 K. (2018). The 2018 Lake Louise Acute Mountain Sickness Score. *High Altitude Medicine & Biology*, *19*(1), 4–6. https://doi.org/10.1089/ham.2017.0164

- Roach, R. C., Loeppky, J. A., & Icenogle, M. V. (1996). Acute mountain sickness: Increased severity during simulated altitude compared with normobaric hypoxia. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 81(5), 1908–1910. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1996.81.5.1908
- Romero-Moraleda, B., Coso, J. D., Gutiérrez-Hellín, J., Ruiz-Moreno, C., Grgic, J., & Lara, B. (2019). The Influence of the Menstrual Cycle on Muscle Strength and Power Performance. *Journal of Human Kinetics*, 68, 123–133. https://doi.org/10.2478/hukin-2019-0061
- Ruiz-Alias, S. A., Pérez-Castilla, A., Marcos-Blanco, A., Moreno-Ortega, C., Fernández-Navarrete, I., & García-Pinillos, F. (2024). The Variability of the Components of Fitness along the Menstrual Cycle. *International Journal of Sports Medicine*. https://doi.org/10.1055/a-2192-8631
- Russell, J. B., Mitchell, D., Musey, P. I., & Collins, D. C. (1984). The relationship of exercise to anovulatory cycles in female athletes: Hormonal and physical characteristics. *Obstetrics and Gynecology*, 63(4), 452–456.
- Saaresranta, T., & Polo, O. (2002). Hormones and Breathing. *Chest*, *122*(6), 2165–2182. https://doi.org/10.1378/chest.122.6.2165
- Saeki, Y., Atogami, F., Takahashi, K., & Yoshizawa, T. (1997). Reflex control of autonomic function induced by posture change during the menstrual cycle. *Journal of the Autonomic Nervous System*, 66(1), 69–74. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0165-1838(97)00067-2
- Salerni, S., Di Francescomarino, S., Cadeddu, C., Acquistapace, F., Maffei, S., & Gallina, S. (2015). The different role of sex hormones on female cardiovascular physiology and function: Not only oestrogens. *European Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 45(6), 634–645. https://doi.org/10.1111/eci.12447

- Sanchez-cubillo, I., Periáñez, J., Adrover-Roig, D., RODRÍGUEZ-SÁNCHEZ, J. M., Rios-Lago, M., Tirapu, J., & Barceló, F. (2009). Construct validity of the Trail Making Test:
 Role of task-switching, working memory, inhibition/interference control, and visuomotor abilities. *Journal of the International Neuropsychological Society : JINS*, 15, 438–450. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1355617709090626
- Sandoo, A., Carroll, D., Metsios, G. S., Kitas, G. D., & Veldhuijzen van Zanten, J. J. C. S. (2011). The association between microvascular and macrovascular endothelial function in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: A cross-sectional study. *Arthritis Research & Therapy*, 13(3), R99. https://doi.org/10.1186/ar3374
- Sarrel, P. M. (1999). The differential effects of oestrogens and progestins on vascular tone. *Human Reproduction Update*, 5(3), 205–209. https://doi.org/10.1093/humupd/5.3.205
- Sathish, V., Martin, Y. N., & Prakash, Y. S. (2015). Sex steroid signaling: Implications for lung diseases. *Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, 150, 94–108. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pharmthera.2015.01.007
- Schaumberg, M. A., Jenkins, D. G., Janse de Jonge, X. A. K., Emmerton, L. M., & Skinner, T.
 L. (2017). Three-step method for menstrual and oral contraceptive cycle verification. *Journal of Science and Medicine in Sport*, 20(11), 965–969.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jsams.2016.08.013
- Schmalenberger, K. M., Eisenlohr-Moul, T. A., Jarczok, M. N., Eckstein, M., Schneider, E., Brenner, I. G., Duffy, K., Schweizer, S., Kiesner, J., Thayer, J. F., & Ditzen, B. (2020).
 Menstrual Cycle Changes in Vagally-Mediated Heart Rate Variability Are Associated with Progesterone: Evidence from Two Within-Person Studies. *Journal of Clinical Medicine*, 9(3), 617. https://doi.org/10.3390/jcm9030617
- Schoene, R. B., Robertson, H. T., Pierson, D. J., & Peterson, A. P. (1981). Respiratory drives and exercise in menstrual cycles of athletic and nonathletic women. *Journal of Applied*

Physiology: Respiratory, Environmental and Exercise Physiology, *50*(6), 1300–1305. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1981.50.6.1300

- Slatkovska, L., Jensen, D., Davies, G. A. L., & Wolfe, L. A. (2006). Phasic menstrual cycle effects on the control of breathing in healthy women. *Respiratory Physiology & Neurobiology*, 154(3), 379–388. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.resp.2006.01.011
- Solaiman, A. Z., Feehan, R. P., Chabitnoy, A. M., Leuenberger, U. A., & Monahan, K. D. (2014). Ventilatory responses to chemoreflex stimulation are not enhanced by angiotensin II in healthy humans. *Autonomic Neuroscience: Basic & Clinical*, 183, 72– 79. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.autneu.2014.01.010
- Souza, E. G. V., Ramos, M. G., Hara, C., Stumpf, B. P., & Rocha, F. L. (2012).
 Neuropsychological performance and menstrual cycle: A literature review. *Trends in Psychiatry and Psychotherapy*, 34(1), 5–12. https://doi.org/10.1590/s2237-60892012000100003
- Srigopika, T., Gopathy, S., & Preetha, S. (2021). Evaluation of Blood Pressure and Heart Rate Variability during Different Phases of Menstrual Cycle. *Journal of Pharmaceutical Research International*, 97–104. https://doi.org/10.9734/jpri/2021/v33i48A33224
- Swenson, E. R., & Bärtsch, P. (2012). High-Altitude Pulmonary Edema. In Comprehensive Physiology (pp. 2753–2773). John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1002/cphy.c100029
- Takase, K., Nishiyasu, T., & Asano, K. (2002). Modulating effects of the menstrual cycle on cardiorespiratory responses to exercise under acute hypobaric hypoxia. *The Japanese Journal of Physiology*, 52(6), 553–560. https://doi.org/10.2170/jjphysiol.52.553
- Tenan, M. S., Brothers, R. M., Tweedell, A. J., Hackney, A. C., & Griffin, L. (2014). Changes in resting heart rate variability across the menstrual cycle. *Psychophysiology*, 51(10), 996–1004. https://doi.org/10.1111/psyp.12250

Thakrar, D. (2024). Blood Pressure Changes During the Normal Menstrual Cycle in AdolescentFemales.SVOAMedicalResearch,2,01–07.https://doi.org/10.58624/SVOAMR.2024.02.009

- Tremblay, J. C., & Ainslie, P. N. (2021). Global and country-level estimates of human population at high altitude. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 118(18), e2102463118. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.2102463118
- White, D. P., Douglas, N. J., Pickett, C. K., Weil, J. V., & Zwillich, C. W. (1983). Sexual influence on the control of breathing. *Journal of Applied Physiology*, 54(4), 874–879. https://doi.org/10.1152/jappl.1983.54.4.874
- White, R. E. (2002). Estrogen and vascular function. Vascular Pharmacology, 38(2), 73-80. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0306-3623(02)00129-5
- Williams, J. S., Dunford, E. C., & MacDonald, M. J. (2020). Impact of the menstrual cycle on peripheral vascular function in premenopausal women: Systematic review and metaanalysis. *American Journal of Physiology-Heart and Circulatory Physiology*, 319(6), H1327–H1337. https://doi.org/10.1152/ajpheart.00341.2020
- Williams, T. J., & Krahenbuhl, G. S. (1997). Menstrual cycle phase and running economy. Medicine and Science in Sports and Exercise, 29(12), 1609–1618. https://doi.org/10.1097/00005768-199712000-00010
- Woods, D. L., Kishiyama, M. M., Yund, E. W., Herron, T. J., Edwards, B., Poliva, O., Hink, R.
 F., & Reed, B. (2011). Improving digit span assessment of short-term verbal memory. *Journal of Clinical and Experimental Neuropsychology*, 33(1), 101–111.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/13803395.2010.493149

- Wyss, J. M., & Carlson, S. H. (2003). Effects of hormone replacement therapy on the sympathetic nervous system and blood pressure. *Current Hypertension Reports*, 5(3), 241–246. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11906-003-0027-8
- Yazar, S., & Yazici, M. (2016). Impact of Menstrual Cycle on Cardiac Autonomic Function Assessed by Heart Rate Variability and Heart Rate Recovery. *Medical Principles and Practice*, 25. https://doi.org/10.1159/000444322
- Yildirir, A., Kabakci, G., Akgul, E., Tokgozoglu, L., & Oto, A. (2001). Effects of Menstrual Cycle on Cardiac Autonomic Innervation As Assessed By Heart Rate Variability. *Annals* of Noninvasive Electrocardiology, 7(1), 60–63. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1542-474X.2001.tb00140.x

9. Appendices

9.1 Advertisement for participant recruitment



Ascent and descent by cable car Sky Way, meals and 2 overnight stays included + compensation for participating in the study + you shall also receive the results of your tests at the end of the study.

All data and personal information shall remain strictly confidential

Contacts:

guia.tagliapietra@unil.ch

- Period : September / October.
- Duration : 2 non-consecutive days + 1 pretest in Courmayeur